From the Department of Physiology and Pharmacology, Division of Physiology, and the Department of Woman and Child Health, Neonatal Unit, Karolinska Institute, Stockholm, Sweden

NITRIC OXIDE IN EXHALED GAS

Studies on physiological regulation and measurements in infants and children

by Andreas Artlich



Stockholm 1999

To Monika

for her loving support and for gently reminding me of the secrets of life beyond science and clinical paediatrics.

> «... and this is the reward I have received for my work, and which gives me real pleasure, so I can by no means keep to myself. This also is the purpose and no other why I make this work known to my readers.»

> > Carl Wilhelm Scheele (1777) [Chemical treatise on air and fire.]



«... und dieses ist der Lohn so ich fuer meine Arbeit erhalten, und welche mir ein rechtes Vergnuegen verursachet, so ich unmoeglich vor mir allein behalten kan. Dieses ist auch die Absicht und keine andere warum ich meinen Lesern diese Arbeit bekandt mache. »

Carl Wilhelm Scheele (1777) Chemische Abhandlung von der Luft und dem Feuer. Uppsala. Magnus Swederus and Leipzig. Siegfried Lebrecht Crusius.

NITRIC OXIDE IN EXHALED GAS Studies on physiological regulation and measurements in infants and children

by Andreas Artlich

From the Department of Physiology and Pharmacology and the Department of Woman and Child Health, Karolinska Institute, Stockholm, Sweden

ABSTRACT

Nitric oxide (NO) is found in the exhaled gas of humans, starting from birth, and is increased in adult patients with bronchial asthma. This study assessed whether the measurement of NO in exhaled gas is technically feasible in infants and children. We studied a possible difference of exhaled NO levels between asthmatic children and healthy controls. Optimising existing sampling techniques, a link between clinical severity and levels of exhaled NO was sought. Adapting the sampling technique to the specific needs of infants, tidal analysis of inhaled and exhaled NO concentrations was performed. Finally, regulatory aspects of pulmonary NO synthesis were studied in an established rabbit model.

We found that NO in exhaled gas can be reliably measured in newborn infants and children and distinguished from nasally derived NO. In spite of comparable lung function parameters orally exhaled NO was significantly increased in asthmatic children in comparison with healthy controls. Even higher increases were seen in asthmatic children with recent clinical symptoms of airway obstruction, suggesting that exhaled NO measurements may be an early signal of asthmatic airway inflammation and useful to monitor the effectiveness of anti-inflammatory treatment. In newborn infants the range of autoinhaled NO concentrations made biological effects of NO in the lower respiratory tract conceivable. In the rabbit experiments adrenoceptor stimulation and high frequency oscillatory ventilation significantly increased pulmonary NO production. These findings are likely relevant to the understanding of the circulatory adaptation to extrauterine life. Increases of pulmonary NO production induced by mechanical stretch might influence bronchial function and ventilation perfusion matching.

Key words: adrenaline, adrenoceptor, artificial ventilation, asthma, carbon dioxide, catecholamines, chemiluminescence, child, cilia, exhaled gas, focal adhesion complex, high frequency oscillatory ventilation, lung, mechanotransduction, newborn, nitric oxide, glucocorticosteroids, stretch

Stockholm 1999

ISBN 91-628-3670-6

LIST OF PUBLICATIONS

This thesis is based on the following papers, which will be referenced by their Roman numerals:

- I ARTLICH A, HAGENAH J-U, JONAS S, AHRENS P, GORTNER L 1996 Exhaled nitric oxide in childhood asthma. Eur J Pediatr 155:698-701.
 ©Springer Verlag GmbH & Co. KG
- II ARTLICH A, BUSCH T, LEWANDOWSKI K, JONAS S, GORTNER L, FALKE KJ 1999
 Childhood asthma: Exhaled nitric oxide in relation to clinical symptoms. Eur Respir J, 13:1396-1401.
 ©European Respiratory Society Journals Ltd.
- III ARTLICH A, JÓNSSON B, BHILADVALA M, LÖNNQVIST PA, GUSTAFSSON LE.
 Single breath analysis of endogenous nitric oxide (NO) in the newborn. Submitted for

publication.

- IV ADDING LC, AGVALD P, ARTLICH A, PERSON MG, GUSTAFSSON LE 1999
 Beta-adrenoceptor agonist stimulation of pulmonary nitric oxide production in the rabbit.
 Br J Pharmacol 126:833-839.
 ©Macmillan Press Ltd.
- V ARTLICH A, ADDING C, AGVALD P, PERSSON MG, LÖNNQVIST PA, GUSTAFSSON LE 1999
 Exhaled nitric oxide increases during high frequency oscillatory ventilation in rabbits. Exp Physiol 84:959-969.

©Cambridge University Press

All articles are reproduced by permission of the publishers Thesis ©Andreas Artlich Printed by Repro Print AB, Stockholm ISBN 91-628-3670-6

CONTENTS

ABBREVIATIONS	13
1. INTRODUCTION – BACKGROUND	15
1.1. PHYSIOLOGICAL ROLE OF NITRIC OXIDE IN THE LUNG 1.2. BIOLOGICAL MARKERS OF PULMONARY INFLAMMATION 1.3. BRONCHIAL ASTHMA IN CHILDREN	9 14 21
2. AIMS OF THE STUDY	22
3. MATERIALS AND METHODS	23
 3.1. PATIENTS Children with bronchial asthma Newborn infants 3.2. THE RABBIT MODEL 3.3. NO ANALYSIS Technique of sampling Technique of measurement 3.4. HIGH FREQUENCY OSCILLATORY VENTILATION (HFOV) 	23 23 23 24 25 25 26 26
4. RESULTS AND DISCUSSION	27
 4.1. EXHALED NO IN CHILDHOOD ASTHMA (PAPERS I & II) 4.2. TIDAL NO MEASUREMENTS IN NEONATES (PAPER III) 4.3. ADRENALINE AND PULMONARY NO PRODUCTION (PAPER IV) 4.4. HFOV AND PULMONARY NO PRODUCTION (PAPER V) 	27 30 30 32
5. GENERAL DISCUSSION - REGULATION OF PULMONARY NO SYNTHESIS	34
5.1. PULMONARY INFLAMMATION5.2. ADRENOCEPTOR STIMULATION5.3. MECHANICAL STRETCH	34 36 37
6. SUMMARY & CONCLUSIONS	41
7. ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	42
8. REFERENCES	43

9. APPENDIX (PAPERS I – V)

ABBREVIATIONS

AMP	adenosine-5´-monophosphate
ARDS	acute respiratory distress syndrome
BAL	bronchoalveolar lavage
BHR	bronchial hyper-responsiveness
CLD	chemiluminescence detector
COPD	chronic obstructive pulmonary disease
ECP	eosinophilic cationic protein
eNOS	endothelial NOS
FAC	focal adhesion complex
GC-MS	gas chromatography – mass spectroscopy
HMOX1	haeme oxygenase 1
IFN-γ	interferon y
IL	interleukin
IMV	intermittent mandatory ventilation
iNANC	inhibitory non-adrenergic non-cholinergic neurotransmission
iNOS	inducible NOS
L-NAME	N^{ω} -nitro-L-arginine methylester
L-NMMA	N ^G -monomethyl-L-arginine
NFκB	nuclear factor KB
NOS	nitric oxide synthase
nNOS	neuronal NOS
NO	nitric oxide
PDE	phosphodiesterase
PEF	peak expiratory flow rate
PLC	phospholipase C
PVR	pulmonary vascular resistance
RNS	reactive nitrogen species
ROS	reactive oxygen species
RTLF	respiratory tract lining fluid
TNF-α	tumour necrosis factor α
URTI	upper respiratory tract infection

VEGF

1. INTRODUCTION – BACKGROUND

The evolution of nitric oxide (NO) as a signalling and effector molecule in biological systems dates back millions of years. Synthesis of NO from the aminoacid L-arginine can be detected in a variety of tissues even in arthropods and molluscs and is accomplished by a number of isoenzymes of NO synthase (NOS) (Johansson & Carlberg, 1995). Three isoforms of NOS can be differentiated in mammalian species: Neuronal NOS (nNOS or type I NOS), inducible NOS (iNOS or type II NOS) and endothelium specific NOS (eNOS or type III NOS) which in humans are genetically coded on chromosomes 12, 17 and 7, respectively (Knowles & Moncada, 1994). All NOS isoenzymes are complex calmodulin-dependent homodimers resembling NADPH-cytochrome-P450 reductase (Schmidt et al., 1993). Endothelial NOS is a haemoprotein which requires several cofactors (tetrahydrobiopterin, FAD / FMN, NADPH) for the oxidation of the L-arginine guanidino group to produce NO. Haemodynamic (shear stress and flow), hormonal (e.g. oestrogen), paracrine (e.g. growth factors) and pharmacological (e.g. acetylcholine) stimuli increase endothelial cell calcium concentration, thereby enhancing calmodulin binding to eNOS and increasing NO production. In contrast to the eNOS and nNOS isoenzymes, which are constitutively expressed and Ca²⁺-dependent. the expression of iNOS is induced by lipopolysaccharide and proinflammatory cytokines (Lincoln et al., 1997). Activation of iNOS is not dependent on free intracellular Ca²⁺ ions and produces amounts of NO that exceed the output of eNOS by a factor of more than 1000 (Änggård, 1994). Several variants of nitric oxide synthases are known and are formed by variable transcription and alternative splicing of mRNA (Wang et al., 1999). Repeats of iNOS-like gene sequences gene are found on chromosomes 14 and 17, but the significance of this finding is unknown (Xu et al., 1995; Park et al., 1997). Enzymatic NO synthesis is complemented by non-enzymatic NO formation, a concept which has recently gained interest even in humans (Weitzberg & Lundberg, 1998). At a low pH, i.e. in an acidic/reducing environment, the nitrite ion (NO²⁻) will be converted to nitrous acid (HNO₂) and then various nitrogen oxides including NO (Kelm & Yoshida, 1996; Weitzberg & Lundberg, 1998).

Once formed, NO diffuses away from the producing cell and activates soluble guanylate cyclase in the cytoplasm of its target cell by binding to its haeme group leading to increased formation of cGMP. Having exerted its effect mostly via activation of cGMP-dependent protein kinase (Schmidt *et al.*, 1993), cGMP is hydrolysed by cGMP-specific phosphodiesterase (PDE1 and PDE5) thus limiting the biological effect of NO. As an alternative to cGMP-mediated signal transduction, there is evidence that NO can exert direct effects on ion channels in vascular smooth muscle (Bolotina *et al.*, 1994; Shuttleworth & Sanders, 1996). Finally, high local concentrations of NO can, by inactivation or interaction with cellular proteins (Schmidt *et al.*, 1993), inhibit cell growth (Nussler & Billiar, 1993) and take part in non-specific immune defence against bacteria (Nathan & Hibbs, 1991), protozoa (Wei *et al.*, 1995) and viral agents (Croen, 1993; Sanders, 1999).

The interactions of NO with other biomolecules and the resulting effects in the cardiovascular system, the gastrointestinal, urogenital and immune system, in neuronal signalling and in the pathogenesis of common diseases (e.g. asthma, diabetes, arterial hypertension) are legion and have extensively been reviewed (Änggård, 1994; Lincoln *et al.*, 1997). The physiological role of nitric oxide (NO) in the healthy lung and in various pulmonary diseases is increasingly being appreciated and will be discussed in more detail.

1.1. PHYSIOLOGICAL ROLE OF NITRIC OXIDE IN THE LUNG

Pulmonary circulation

Soon after the discovery of an endothelial-derived relaxing factor (EDRF) (Furchgott & Zawadzki, 1980), subsequently identified as NO (Ignarro *et al.*, 1987; Palmer *et al.*, 1987; Furchgott, 1988), and the disclosure of its major function as a regulator of peripheral vascular tone (Aisaka *et al.*, 1989; Rees *et al.*, 1989), the relevance of these findings was studied in the pulmonary vascular bed. Ample experimental evidence suggests that NO can affect baseline pulmonary vascular tone and contributes to the pathogenesis of both acute and chronic hypoxic pulmonary hypertension (for review cf. Hampl & Archer, 1997). In healthy humans the importance of nitric oxide in the maintenance of pulmonary vascular tone has been illustrated by the effect of NOS inhibition using N^G-monomethyl-L-arginine (L-NMMA) (Stamler *et al.*, 1994; Albert *et al.*, 1997; Kiely *et al.*, 1998). Both systemic and local application of this NOS inhibitor into the segmental pulmonary artery led to significant increases in pulmonary vascular resistance (PVR), suggesting that normal basal PVR is maintained by a continuous local NO production specific to the lung (Stamler *et al.*, 1994; Albert *et al.*, 1994; Albert *et al.*, 1994; Albert *et al.*, 1997; Cooper *et al.*, 1996).

The physiological role of NO in the regulation of pulmonary vascular tone is accentuated during the vascular adaptation to extrauterine life (Shaul, 1995; Fineman *et al.*, 1997). This has elegantly been demonstrated in lambs by the administration of a NOS inhibitor immediately before delivery by Caesarean section (Abman *et al.*, 1990). In comparison with control animals the postnatal rise in pulmonary blood flow 1h after birth was significantly reduced in the treated animals (Abman *et al.*, 1990). Chronic nitric oxide inhibition in utero produces persistent pulmonary hypertension in newborn lambs (Fineman *et al.*, 1994).

The understanding of the crucial role of NO in the regulation of pulmonary vascular tone has culminated in a new treatment option - the inhalation of gaseous NO - to alleviate pulmonary hypertension in experimental and clinical settings. In the few years since the introduction of this new concept by Frostell and Zapol, first in lambs (Frostell *et al.*, 1991) and later in healthy human

volunteers (Frostell *et al.*, 1993), NO inhalation therapy has revolutionised the care of sick neonates with persistent pulmonary hypertension (PPHN) (Kinsella *et al.*, 1992; Roberts *et al.*, 1997) and has extensively been studied in adult patients with acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS) (for review cf. Troncy *et al.*, 1997).

Bronchial tone

The relaxing effect of NO, organic nitrates and other NO-donating agents on vascular smooth muscle (Hobbs & Ignarro, 1997) has kindled interest in possible similar effects on airway smooth muscle (Katsuki et al., 1977). Indeed, endogenous NO affects basal bronchial tone (Nijkamp et al., 1993) and partly antagonises bronchoconstriction in response to vagus nerve stimulation, bradykinin, histamine or cold air in guinea pigs, rats, rabbits and humans (Belvisi et al., 1991; Belvisi et al., 1992; Lei et al., 1993; Nijkamp et al., 1993; Figini et al., 1996; Dewachter et al., 1997; Kanazawa et al., 1997a; Yoshihara et al., 1998; Homma & Irvin, 1999). In guinea pigs NO functions as a neurotransmitter mediating bronchodilator responses in the inhibitory branch of the non-adrenergic non-cholinergic peripheral nervous system (iNANC) (Li & Rand, 1991) and regulates the magnitude of cholinergic bronchoconstriction (Belvisi et al., 1991). These findings are particularly relevant to the human because, in contrast to other species, human airways lack a functional sympathetic innervation. Thus the prominent neural bronchodilator pathway is the iNANC pathway in which NO is the endogenous neurotransmitter (Bult et al., 1990; Belvisi et al., 1992). The iNANC system may be the functional basis for the observation that endogenous NO alleviates antigen-induced bronchoconstriction in sensitised animals (Persson et al., 1993a). Studies on patients with mild allergic asthma have however not revealed a similar role of endogenous NO in the human (Taylor et al., 1998a).

Analogous to trials of inhaled NO gas to treat pulmonary hypertension, possible bronchodilating effects of NO inhalation have been evaluated. 5-30 ppm NO gas or an aerosolised NO-donating compound relieve induced bronchoconstriction in a dose dependent manner in guinea pigs, rabbits, dogs and pigs (for review cf. Dupuy & Frostell, 1997). In the human inhalation of 80 ppm NO is mildly potent to alleviate methacholine-induced bronchoconstriction but does not change baseline airway conductance (Högman *et al.*, 1993; Sanna *et al.*, 1994). Consistently, therapeutic trials of NO inhalation to relieve bronchospasm in asthmatic patients have been largely disappointing in both adults (Högman *et al.*, 1993; Högman *et al.*, 1994; Kacmarek *et al.*, 1996) and children (Pfeffer *et al.*, 1996). These clinical studies support the general notion that equivalent doses of NO are less active bronchodilators than vasodilators (Katsuki *et al.*, 1977; Gruetter *et al.*, 1989).

Bronchial circulation

Extensions of the discovery of the vasodilator properties of NO in the pulmonary circulation have been studies on the effects of NO on the other vascular bed of the lung, namely the bronchial circulation. Inhalation of exogenous NO gas at high concentrations (20-300 ppm) increases bronchial blood flow and decreases bronchial vascular resistance in a dose-dependent manner (Alving *et al.*, 1993a; Charan *et al.*, 1997).

Fluid homeostasis

Various studies indicate that endogenous NO can thwart the balance between absorptive and secretory mechanisms towards a net absorption of fluid from the lower airways. NO reduces lung liquid production in fetal lambs (Cummings, 1997; Kabbani & Cassin, 1998) and influences pulmonary transmembrane chloride currents in bronchial epithelial cells (Kamosinska *et al.*, 1997). It also acts as an endogenous inhibitor of both basal and neurogenic mucus secretion (Ramnarine *et al.*, 1996) and suppresses plasma exsudation from the subepithelial microcirculation (Erjefält *et al.*, 1994). In lung parenchyma NOS inhibition and blockage of β -adrenoceptors equally enhance neurogenic plasma leakage (Liu *et al.*, 1994), again suggesting a suppressive effect of endogenous NO on plasma exsudation. In contrast to that, NO mediates microvascular leakage induced by intravenous application of inflammatory mediators (Kageyama *et al.*, 1997) and is capable of enhancing neurogenic plasma leakage in the airways (Kuo *et al.*, 1992; Ohuchi *et al.*, 1998). Addressing this discrepancy, a recent study has suggested that NO suppresses plasma leakage under basal conditions but that induction of iNOS enhances leakage via increased formation of NO (Bernareggi *et al.*, 1997).

Interactions with surfactant

In addition to known molecular interactions of NO and surfactant, particularly under hyperoxic conditions (Robbins *et al.*, 1995; Hallman, 1997), there is evidence of regulatory feedback between NO and surfactant formation. Pulmonary surfactant enhances NO formation when given to surfactant-deficient piglets (Yu *et al.*, 1997) and has been shown to increase basal NO production in unstimulated rat alveolar macrophages (Miles *et al.*, 1998). Bioactive surfactant components however inhibit LPS-induced NO production in alveolar macrophages (Miles *et al.*, 1998). Conversely, NO has been shown to inhibit surfactant synthesis by human type II pneumocytes (Vara *et al.*, 1995).

Ciliary function

When ciliary beating is stimulated with salbutamol, a β -adrenoceptor agonist, NO release from cultured airway epithelial cells increases immediately (Tamaoki *et al.*, 1995a). The stimulation of ciliary motility by cilia agonists such as the β -agonists isoproterenol and salbutamol, bradykinin, substance P

or proinflammatory cytokines is markedly affected by NOS inhibition (Jain *et al.*, 1993; Jain *et al.*, 1995; Tamaoki *et al.*, 1995a). These findings suggest that NO is involved in the stimulation of ciliary motility. In concordance with that, patients with ciliary dysfunction exhibit a marked reduction of endogenous NO in both upper and lower airways (Lundberg *et al.*, 1994c; Karadag *et al.*, 1999). The aerosolic administration of the NO-precursor L-arginine to these patients results in a significant increase of NO concentration in nasal gas, nasal ciliary beating frequency and nasal mucociliary clearance (Loukides *et al.*, 1998b). It is at present unclear how the genetically defined defects in the motor mechanism of cilia (McKusick, 1986) can explain the severe reduction of NO in exhaled gas.

Growth and development

A recent study in a strain of rats prone to develop pulmonary hypertension suggests that an intact pulmonary production of endothelial NO may be important for a proper alveolarization of pulmonary tissue during lung development (Kim *et al.*, 1998). Endogenous NO also modulates the pulmonary gene expression of vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) and of VEGF receptors in response to hypoxia and is thus important in reactive blood vessel remodelling (Tuder *et al.*, 1995).

Redox interactions

Free radicals, e.g. the superoxide anion (O_2^{\bullet}) , the hydroxyl radical $^{\bullet}OH$, NO $^{\bullet}$ and nitrogen dioxide NO[•]₂, contain unpaired electrons making them competent to react with other radicals and, if sufficiently reactive, with non-radical molecules (Chabot et al., 1998). Free radicals are short-lived and form more stable metabolites commonly referred to as reactive oxygen species (ROS) and reactive nitrogen species (RNS) (Chabot et al., 1998; Patel et al., 1999). In biological systems the major source of RNS is NO (Patel et al., 1999). One of the major routes of RNS formation is the reaction of NO with the superoxide anion (O_2^{\bullet}) to form peroxynitrite (ONOO) (Beckman & Koppenol, 1996). Peroxynitrite is reactive with all major classes of biomolecules (O'Donnell et al., 1999; Patel et al., 1999). It can induce bronchial hyper-responsiveness (Sadeghi-Hashjin et al., 1996) and mediates some of the aspects of acute lung injury (Royall et al., 1995). On the other hand interaction with thiols can lead to formation of S-nitrosothiols, e.g. S-nitrosoglutathione, which have NO-donating properties and biological activity as bronchodilators (Gaston et al., 1993; Patel et al., 1999). Hence NO and its metabolites can both act as mediators of signal transmission and as chemical toxicants. During normal metabolism the production of free radicals, which are constantly being formed during the oxygenation of haemoglobin and through leakage from electron transport chains, is kept to a minimum by an efficient system of antioxidant defence (Winterbourn, 1996). An oxidant-antioxidant imbalance involving alterations of NO metabolism is important in the pathogenesis of pulmonary diseases such as asthma (Rahman et al., 1996; De Raeve et al., 1997), cystic fibrosis (Winklhofer-Roob, 1994) and ARDS

(Chabot *et al.*, 1998). In patients with mild asthma a reduction of anti-oxidants (Vitamin C & E) in both BAL and bronchial washes has been reported (Kelly *et al.*, 1999). More evidence suggesting altered redox metabolism in severe asthma lies in the recent finding that S-nitrosothiols, endogenous metabolites of NO with bronchodilator activity, are decreased in tracheal secretions of asthmatic children in respiratory failure (Gaston *et al.*, 1998).

Pulmonary inflammation

All cellular components of pulmonary inflammation can produce NO, e.g. pulmonary macrophages, airway epithelial cells, mast cells, lymphocytes, granulocytes (neutrophils, eosinophils, basophils) and fibroblasts (Pendino *et al.*, 1993; Asano *et al.*, 1994; Gaston *et al.*, 1994; Punjabi *et al.*, 1994; Robbins *et al.*, 1994b; Willis *et al.*, 1994; Warner *et al.*, 1995; Robbins *et al.*, 1997; Miles *et al.*, 1998). Increased NO production in one or more of these cell types has a number of functional implications. From a general point of view, high local concentrations of NO can mediate cytotoxicity against bacteria (Moncada *et al.*, 1994; Powell & Baylis, 1997), parasites (Dupuy & Frostell, 1997) and viral agents (Nathan & Xie, 1994; Powell & Baylis, 1995; Sanders, 1999). Since the position of the lung in the circulation makes it important as an immunological filter (Moncada *et al.*, 1991), the role of in non-specific defence probably applies to the lung as well (Blomqvist *et al.*, 1993; Dupuy & Frostell, 1997). More specific interactions between NO and other bioactive molecules are required to inhibit leukocyte adhesion and chemotaxis or mast cell-induced inflammation (Gaboury *et al.*, 1996; Dupuy & Frostell, 1997; Sato *et al.*, 1999), general mechanisms which certainly are relevant to pulmonary tissue.

In asthmatic inflammation, the role of NO as an immunomodulator and effector molecule is only beginning to be understood. NOS activity is increased in lung samples of patients with inflammatory lung disease (Belvisi *et al.*, 1995) and bronchial epithelial cells show increased immunostaining for NOS in biopsy specimens taken from asthmatic patients in comparison with nonasthmatic controls (Hamid *et al.*, 1993). NO suppresses proliferation of Th1 cells, reducing their total excretion of IFN- γ , which favours Th2 proliferation (Taylor-Robinson *et al.*, 1994). NO is also involved in the regulation of eosinophil apoptosis (Hebestreit *et al.*, 1998). Suppressive effects of NO on mast cell induced inflammation (Gaboury *et al.*, 1996) and a decrease of bronchial hyperresponsiveness (Ricciardolo *et al.*, 1996; Mehta *et al.*, 1997a; Nogami *et al.*, 1998; Taylor *et al.*, 1998b; Kanazawa *et al.*, 1999) have been described.

1.2. BIOLOGICAL MARKERS OF PULMONARY INFLAMMATION

It is now universally accepted that inflammatory processes are central to the pathogenesis of common disease entities such as bronchial asthma, neonatal lung disease and ARDS (Holgate, 1997; Özdemir *et al.*, 1997; Artigas *et al.*, 1998; Buron *et al.*, 1999). The notion that intense and prolonged inflammation is deleterious to lung tissue has resulted in trials of anti-inflammatory treatments in the clinical setting – most commonly the application of glucocorticosteroids inhibiting a broad spectrum of inflammatory mediators (Lukacs & Ward, 1996; Liu & Slutsky, 1997). The demand for individual tailoring of anti-inflammatory therapy calls for an easy, well reproducible and non-invasive technique to monitor ongoing inflammation and therapeutic success. Despite immense research efforts, an ideal tool to that end has not been generally available. Currently used biological markers of pulmonary disease processes are summarised in Tab. 1 and will now be discussed in the context of bronchial asthma. Application of these techniques to the study of neonatal lung disease is only beginning to evolve (Özdemir *et al.*, 1997; Viscardi *et al.*, 1997; Buron *et al.*, 1999).

Pulmonary function parameters

The traditional set to assess disease activity in bronchial asthma and the feature that matters most to the patient is the frequency and degree of clinical symptoms. From a functional point of view, asthma severity is best assessed by studying the degree of airflow limitation. Pulmonary function testing is non-invasive and easy but only an indirect measure of the inflammation that is being treated (Godard *et al.*, 1998). Marked obstruction of small airways can escape detection by PEF and FEV1 measurements (Pedersen, 1998). Moreover, airway obstruction may occur over short periods and escape detection by occasional measurements. Even the relationship between bronchial hyperresponsiveness (BHR), the propensity of the airways to contract too much and too easily, and inflammation is insufficient to make standard bronchial challenges with histamine or methacholine reliable indicators of the degree of airway inflammation (Josephs *et al.*, 1990; Crimi *et al.*, 1998). More recently introduced provocation regimens using indirect stimuli, e.g. exercise, hypertonic saline, or provocation with adenosine-5′-monophosphate (AMP) are similarly impractical for repeated measurement and have only been

 Table 1
 Evaluation of pulmonary disease processes

SAMPLE	REFERENCE	
Pulmonary function parameters	(Holgate, 1998)	
Urine	(Dahlén & Kumlin, 1998)	
Serum		
markers of eosinophil activity	(Pedersen et al., 1996; Kips & Pauwels, 1998)	
inflammatory mediators	(Bousquet <i>et al.</i> , 1998)	
lung specific proteins	(Doyle et al., 1997; Hermans & Bernard, 1999)	
NO metabolites	(Grasemann et al., 1997a)	
Bronchial biopsies	(Jeffery, 1996; Vignola et al., 1998)	
Respiratory tract lining fluid		
Bronchoalveolar lavage fluid		
cell counts	(Buron <i>et al.</i> , 1999)	
anti-oxidants	(Kelly et al., 1999)	
NO metabolites	(Grasemann et al., 1997a; Gaston et al., 1998)	
isoprostanes	(Goil et al., 1998; Montuschi et al., 1998)	
induced sputum		
cytokines	(Kelly <i>et al.</i> , 1995; Schuster <i>et al.</i> , 1995; Kips <i>et al.</i> , 1998)	
eosinophil-derived proteins	(Kips et al., 1998)	
DNA	(Kips et al., 1998)	
NO metabolites	(Kanazawa et al., 1997b)	
Breath condensate		
cytokines	(Scheideler et al., 1993)	
isoprostanes	(Montuschi et al., 1999)	
NO metabolites	(Ho <i>et al.</i> , 1998b)	
hydrogen peroxide (H ₂ O ₂)	(Sznajder <i>et al.</i> , 1989; Dohlman <i>et al.</i> , 1993; Dekhuijzen <i>et al.</i> , 1996; Antczak <i>et al.</i> , 1997; Jöbsis <i>et al.</i> , 1998; Loukides <i>et al.</i> , 1998a; Worlitzsch <i>et al.</i> , 1998; Antczak <i>et al.</i> , 1999)	
Exhaled gas		
nitric oxide (NO)	(Gustafsson, 1997 & 1998; PAPERS I & II)	
carbon monoxide (CO)	(Zayasu et al., 1997; Horváth et al., 1998; Yamaya et al., 1998)	
volatile organic compounds (VOC)	(Pitkänen <i>et al.</i> , 1990; Olopade <i>et al.</i> , 1997a; Olopade <i>et al.</i> , 1997b)	

used in research settings. Moreover, a possible aggravation of inflammatory activity by the provocation protocol is suggested by a study showing increasing neutrophil influx into sputum during repeated induction with inhaled hypertonic saline (Holz *et al.*, 1998).

Serum samples and urine

Given sufficient specificity and sensitivity for pulmonary disease processes, ideal biomarkers for the assessment of disease severity would be those measured in urine (Dahlén & Kumlin, 1998) or blood (Bousquet *et al.*, 1998). Studies on urine are only beginning to be performed on a larger scale, although the measurement of leukotriene and prostaglandin metabolites seems promising (Dahlén & Kumlin, 1998). A serological marker, which is increased particularly in asthmatic children (Bousquet *et al.*, 1998) and reflects eosinophil activation, is the concentration of eosinophilic cationic protein (ECP) released ex vivo from blood clots (Kips & Pauwels, 1998). Many other circulating mediators, e.g. Th-2 cytokines such as IL-13 or soluble receptors (IL-2R, E-selectin, ICAM-1, α chain of Fc_eR1) show great variability and are therefore not useful in routine clinical practice (Bousquet *et al.*, 1998; Holgate, 1998).

Bronchial biopsies

Open lung biopsies to study the degree of asthmatic inflammation are clearly not justified. Therefore, bronchial biopsies are the most direct technique available to assess the nature and magnitude of the pathologic process in asthma (Jeffery, 1998). However, the site of interest may be too peripheral to be reached by bronchial biopsies, let alone the fact that the depth and size of the sample and the admitted frequency of sampling for longitudinal studies limit the use of this technique in routine clinical practice (Jeffery, 1996).

Respiratory tract lining fluid (RTLF)

Available modes to sample the lining fluid of the respiratory tract differ in their respective degree of standardisation. The most standardised yet also the most invasive approach, which traditionally has been used to study the intensity of the inflammatory response mostly in a research setting, is bronchoalveolar lavage (BAL) (Fabbri *et al.*, 1998). Both BAL and bronchial washes, a somewhat less standardised approach, are invasive in that they require endotracheal intubation or bronchoscopy (Scheinmann *et al.*, 1998). A less invasive mode of sampling RTLF, the collection of induced sputum, does not require instrumental access to the trachea. It has recently become more standardised, making this non-invasive approach useful even in the investigation of paediatric patients (Holgate, 1998; Kips *et al.*, 1998). Induced sputum samples obtained by a standardised protocol

and investigated for their cellular content and soluble mediators such as proinflammatory cytokines and neutrophil elastase can be useful to assess inflammatory activity in bronchial asthma (Kips *et al.*, 1998). Possible salivary contribution to the levels of cytokines (Jöbsis *et al.*, 1998) and NO metabolites (Zetterquist *et al.*, 1999) in the sputum sample necessitates correction for different degrees of salivary contamination (Kips *et al.*, 1998).

Breath condensate

Collection of breath condensate, another non-invasive approach to study ongoing inflammatory processes in the lung, can be performed in spontaneously breathing subjects and, with some more technical sophistication, in intubated individuals (Baldwin et al., 1986; Kietzmann et al., 1993). Activation of the inflammatory cascade in the lung leads to recruitment of macrophages and neutrophils and increased generation of oxygen free radicals, including hydrogen peroxide (H₂O₂) (Greening & Lowrie, 1983; Winterbourn, 1996; Antczak et al., 1999). The latter can be detected in the exhalate of spontaneously breathing adult and paediatric patients with bronchial asthma (Dohlman *et al.*, 1993; Antczak et al., 1997; Jöbsis et al., 1998; Antczak et al., 1999). In addition to H₂O₂, cytokines can be detected in breath condensate of spontaneously breathing subjects (Scheideler et al., 1993). As is the case with sputum samples (see above), saliva contamination of breath condensate cytokines needs to be excluded. Another group of bioactive molecules, which can be studied in tracheal aspirates or breath condensate and which do not occur in saliva are isoprostanes. These peroxidation products of prostaglandin metabolism are increasingly formed during oxidative stress (Morrow & Roberts, 1997). They may have biological effects in the respiratory tract (Hill et al., 1997; Bernareggi et al., 1998). One study has reported increased concentrations of an F₂ isoprostane in breath condensate of asthmatic patients and a positive correlation to exhaled NO in patients with mild asthma (Montuschi et al., 1999).

Exhaled gas analysis

In a sample of breath more than 250 substances can be differentiated using gas chromatography (Pauling *et al.*, 1971; Teranishi *et al.*, 1972), but interest in using exhaled gas in the investigation of pulmonary disease processes has occurred relatively lately. Apart from NO, which is further discussed below, carbon monoxide (CO) and volatile organic compounds (VOC) are now being studied on a larger scale. Measurements of exhaled CO have in the past been used to evaluate smoking habits (Jarvis *et al.*, 1980). Endogenous CO can arise from the metabolism of haeme by haeme oxygenase 1 (HMOX1, EC 1.12.99.3) (McKusick, 1988). In case of increased oxidative stress (Otterbein *et al.*,

1995) and/or stimulation by pro-inflammatory cytokines (Cantoni *et al.*, 1991) HMOX1 is induced in airway macrophages (Horváth *et al.*, 1998) and increased levels of CO can be detected in exhaled gas (Zayasu *et al.*, 1997; Horváth *et al.*, 1998). Similar increases in exhaled CO have been detected in viral upper respiratory tract infection (Yamaya *et al.*, 1998). HMOX1 is up-regulated by NO (Kim *et al.*, 1995), casting some doubt on the role of exhaled CO as an inflammatory marker independent of NO. The existence of VOC has been known for a long time but was initially ascribed to peculiarities of the diet and whole body metabolism (Jansson & Larsson, 1969). It was then realised that the process of free radical formation and consecutive peroxidation of polyunsaturated fatty acids, i.e. of linoleic and linolenic acid, induced the pulmonary formation of volatile hydrocarbons (ethane and pentane) which could be quantified in breath samples (Massias *et al.*, 1993). These findings are only beginning to be applied to the study of bronchial asthma (Kharitonov & Barnes, 1996). Increased pentane levels in exhaled gas are not specific for pulmonary inflammation but are also seen in inflammatory bowel disease (Kokoszka *et al.*, 1993) and after myocardial infarction (Weitz *et al.*, 1991).

NO in exhaled gas

In 1991 Gustafsson and co-workers reported that NO was present in the exhaled gas of rabbits guinea-pigs and humans and was endogenously produced in the lung (Gustafsson *et al.*, 1991). This finding has since been confirmed in a large number of mammalian species (Schedin *et al.*, 1995a; Lewandowski *et al.*, 1996; Gustafsson, 1997; Schedin *et al.*, 1997b; Lewandowski *et al.*, 1998). Studying NO exhaled from the lower airways offers a unique possibility to study features of pulmonary NO metabolism non-invasively (Gustafsson, 1997). This is particularly true for asthmatic inflammation, which goes along with increased levels of NO in the exhaled gas of adults and children suffering from bronchial asthma (Alving *et al.*, 1993b; Kharitonov *et al.*, 1994b; Persson *et al.*, 1994c; Dötsch *et al.*, 1996; Lundberg *et al.*, 1996a; **PAPER I**). However, the anatomic site and main cell type producing the NO molecules detected in exhaled gas are still a matter of debate. Corollaries to this are the open questions how pulmonary tissue concentrations of NO and the various known biological functions of NO (chapter 1.1) are reflected in exhaled gas.

More than 90% of exhaled NO may under certain conditions derive from the upper airways (Alving *et al.*, 1993b; Lundberg *et al.*, 1994a; Lundberg *et al.*, 1994c) and the concentrations are particularly high in the paranasal sinuses (Lundberg *et al.*, 1994a; Lundberg *et al.*, 1995a; Rinder, 1996). The fact that the instillation of a NOS inhibitor directly into the sinus lumen is much more potent in reducing nasal NO concentrations than the inhalation of aerosolised NOS inhibitor suggests that most of the NO found in nasal gas reached the nasal cavity via diffusion from the paranasal sinuses (Lundberg *et al.*, 1994a; Lundberg *et al.*, 1995a). This notion is supported by in situ mRNA hybridisation with human hepatocyte iNOS and immunostaining for mouse macrophage iNOS which labelled epithelial cells in the sinus whereas immunostaining was only weak and patchy in the nasal epithelium (Lundberg *et al.*, 1995a). While some nasal NO is locally absorbed (Dubois *et al.*, 1998), the major portion of nasally derived NO leaves the nasal cavity with the respiratory gas stream, i.e. it is exhaled or autoinhaled. The idea that autoinhalation of NO produced in the upper respiratory tract might influence ventilation perfusion matching in the lung was first proposed by Gerlach and co-workers (Gerlach *et al.*, 1994). It has since been shown that adding nasal gas to the air inspired by long-term intubated patients at a final NO concentration of 20 - 40 ppb results in significant increases of arterial P_aO_2 (Lundberg *et al.*, 1995b; Lundberg *et al.*, 1996b). Oxygenation as indicated by transcutaneous oxygen tension (tcPO₂) also improves in some healthy individuals during nasal breathing and thus autoinhalation of nasally-produced NO (Lundberg *et al.*, 1996b). Nasal breathing has also been demonstrated to lower pulmonary vascular resistance index in comparison with oral breathing in a group of patients after open heart surgery (Settergren *et al.*, 1998). Residual NO in hospital compressed air (2-550 ppb) used to ventilate patients with healthy lungs postoperatively has been shown to improve oxygenation (Lee *et al.*, 1997). These concentrations are in the range of ambient NO concentrations and of those found in the upper respiratory tract of healthy neonates (**PAPER III**).

Notwithstanding the clear evidence that NO in exhaled gas can mainly originate from enzymatic NO synthesis in the paranasal sinuses, significant amounts of NO are exhaled from the lower airways (Gustafsson, 1997). In healthy humans NO can be detected in end-expiratory, i.e. alveolar gas (Borland et al., 1993; Persson et al., 1993b) and by direct sampling from the trachea via endotracheal tubes or during bronchoscopy (Gerlach et al., 1994; Schedin et al., 1995b; Dillon et al., 1996; Kharitonov et al., 1996a; Massaro et al., 1996; Gabbay et al., 1998). On the cellular level the major contributor to the total amount of NO exhaled from the lower airways is most probably the bronchial epithelial cell for several reasons. Firstly, due to the enormous capacity of circulating haemoglobin to scavenge NO molecules (Rimar & Gillis, 1993), it is doubtful whether NO produced in the interstitium will reach the exhalate in the in vivo situation (Persson et al., 1994b; Cremona et al., 1995; Gustafsson, 1997). Secondly bronchial epithelial cells are the most abundant cell type at those sites in the lower airways where most NO formation is suspected. A predominant source within the tracheobronchial tree is suggested by synchronised single exhalation profiles of NO and CO₂. NO peaks when CO₂ begins to reach its end-expiratory plateau but then declines towards the very end of exhalation (Persson *et al.*, 1993b). Moreover, the mean times to reach peak levels are significantly shorter for NO compared with CO_2 (Byrnes *et al.*, 1997). This suggests formation mainly in the terminal and respiratory bronchioles (Persson et al., 1993b). Later studies have supported this interpretation by showing that dead space for NO is ca. 50 % smaller than for CO₂ (Tsoukias et al., 1998) and that breathholding increases NO concentration mainly in the initial 200 ml of gas exhaled by adult intubated patients (Tsujino et al., 1996). A significant production of NO contributing to total

exhaled NO has been found in the large airways including the trachea (Silkoff *et al.*, 1998b; DuBois *et al.*, 1999). In a recent study, intravenous application of the NOS inhibitor L-NMMA caused clear haemodynamic effects but did not evoke significant changes of exhaled NO concentrations, whereas inhalation of aerosolised L-NMMA dramatically decreased exhaled NO levels without causing haemodynamic changes (Sartori *et al.*, 1999). This again suggests that the source of NO production contributing to exhaled NO is located very superficially in the airways and almost certainly not in the vessels of the pulmonary circulation. Letting alone changes of respiratory gas flow, which are discussed below (chapter 3.3), excretion of NO into exhaled gas will be determined by the rate of production and the rate of diffusion into the surrounding pulmonary tissues including blood vessels (Hyde *et al.*, 1997; DuBois *et al.*, 1999). Factors regulating the total amount of NO found in exhaled gas will be discussed below (chapter 3.3).

All isoforms of NOS are constitutively expressed in lung tissue. Endothelial NOS can be found in pulmonary and bronchial arteries and veins showing maturational changes of immunoreactivity with a peak immediately after birth in pigs (Hislop *et al.*, 1995) and similar developmental regulation in rats (Kawai *et al.*, 1995). Neuronal NOS can be found in nerve fibers in airway smooth muscle, submucosal glands and blood vessels as well as in airway intrinsic ganglia (Fischer & Hoffmann, 1996). Others have shown that iNOS is constitutively expressed in human airway epithelium (Guo *et al.*, 1995). This constitutive expression seems to be dependent on conditions and/or factors within the airway, because it is rapidly lost on removal of the cells from the in vivo environment (Guo *et al.*, 1995). In isolated perfused rabbit lungs the presence of NO in the exhaled gas is partly sensitive to the concentration of calcium in lung perfusate (Persson *et al.*, 1994b).

1.3. BRONCHIAL ASTHMA IN CHILDREN

Asthma is a chronic inflammatory disorder of the airways in which many cells play a role, including mast cells and eosinophils. In susceptible individuals this inflammation causes symptoms which are usually associated with widespread but variable airflow obstruction that is often reversible either spontaneously or with treatment, and causes an associated increase in airway responsiveness to a variety of stimuli. (National Heart, Blood and Lung Institute, 1992)

Childhood asthma is one of the most common diseases encountered by the paediatrician. Over the last 30 years the prevalence of childhood asthma has been increasing in many countries (Pedersen, 1998). According to conservative estimates bronchial asthma affects 10 % of children in western countries (Burney et al., 1990). This secular trend remains unexplained and is subject to intensive research. While childhood and adult asthma share the same underlying pathopysiological mechanisms there are some important anatomic and physiological differences which justify investigations into diagnostic tools and therapeutic options of their own right (Pedersen, 1998). For example, the reliable and accurate assessment of the clinical condition presents particular problems in children (Pedersen, 1998). It is well known that an adequate assessment of symptom control by history taking (**PAPER II**) requires careful education of the children and their parents as well as time, skill and experience on the physician's side (Pedersen, 1998). These pre-requisites which are at best available in specialised outpatient departments (PAPERS I & II; Doerschug et al., 1999). It has already been said that assessment of the clinical status using pulmonary function testing is likewise problematic (chapter 1.2.). Having said that, history-taking and assessment of airflow obstruction still are the classical tools to assess asthma severity, so that a new diagnostic option such as the measurement of exhaled NO has to be compared with them. Current asthma therapy is based on the assumption that there is a close relationship between clinical asthma severity and airways inflammation. Assuming that inflammatory activity is worst in those children with the most intense or most recent clinical symptoms, any useful biomarker of pulmonary inflammation should reflect this.

2. AIMS OF THE STUDY

When this project was begun in early 1994, only a small number of papers on the topic of NO in the exhaled gas had been published (Gustafsson *et al.*, 1991; Alving *et al.*, 1993b; Persson *et al.*, 1993a; Persson & Gustafsson, 1993; Persson *et al.*, 1993b; Gerlach *et al.*, 1994; Kharitonov *et al.*, 1994b; Persson *et al.*, 1994c). Nonetheless it was becoming clear that exhaled NO measurement was a promising new diagnostic option to assess ongoing cytokine-induced pulmonary inflammation in adult patients (Alving *et al.*, 1993b; Kharitonov *et al.*, 1994b; Persson *et al.*, 1994c).

The main objectives of this study were

- to assess the applicability of exhaled NO measurements in children and neonates (PAPERS I-III),
- to optimise existing sampling techniques (PAPER II) and adapt them to the specific needs of children and infants (PAPER II & III),
- to assess a possible difference of exhaled NO between children suffering from asthma and healthy controls (PAPERS I & II),
- to study a possible link between exhaled NO analysis and clinical severity in asthmatic children (PAPER II),
- to study airway NO concentrations during tidal breathing in neonates (PAPER III),
- to study regulatory aspects of pulmonary NO production measuring exhaled NO in an established rabbit model (PAPERS IV & V).

3. MATERIALS AND METHODS

This chapter mainly covers general methodological considerations. For a detailed account of materials and methods the reader is referred to the individual papers.

3.1. PATIENTS

Children with bronchial asthma

As mentioned earlier (chapter 1.3.) a clinically useful biomarker of airway inflammation should be normal in healthy individuals, altered in those with ongoing inflammation, who are still symptom-free, and even more deranged in those subjects with clinical symptoms arising from a more intense inflammation. **PAPER II** investigated whether exhaled NO measurements might reflect this continuum of inflammatory activity. In this study, the severity of asthma in children was classified into clinical patterns according to current definitions. In **PAPER I** a subclassification into mild, moderate and severe asthma on the basis of the 1992 statement of the International paediatric asthma consensus group was employed (1992), whereas **PAPER II** used the terminology of the present consensus (Warner & Naspitz, 1998). The introduction of the new consensus statement (Warner & Naspitz, 1998) also explains the fact that the asthmatic children in **PAPER II** inhaled disodium chromoglycate in addition to glucocorticosteroids. This option was found in the previous guidelines (International paediatric asthma consensus group, 1992) but eliminated from the new edition (Warner & Naspitz, 1998).

Newborn infants

NO can be detected in the upper airways of newborns immediately after birth (Schedin *et al.*, 1996). This raises the question (Schedin *et al.*, 1996) whether the paranasal sinuses are sufficiently aerated in this age group to account for NO production just as they do in adults (cf. chapter 1.2). The paranasal sinuses in newborns, mainly the maxillary and ethmoid sinuses, are of considerable size (Parsons-Schaeffer, 1920; Graney, 1986; Wolf *et al.*, 1993). Their patency is clinically revealed by the occasional occurrence of sinusitis even in infancy (Kendall & Senders, 1996). However, radiological investigations have revealed a high rate of maxillary opacification in asymptomatic children under the age of 2 years (Odita *et al.*, 1986; Glasier *et al.*, 1989). Effects of those incidental sinus abnormalities on the availability of nasal NO have not been studied. In analogy to adults with sinusitis or non-allergic polyps a decrease of available nasal NO is conceivable (Baraldi *et al.*, 1997; Arnal *et al.*, 1999), but has not been investigated. NO release from the well-developed ethmoid sinuses (Graney, 1986; Wolf *et al.*, 1993) might compensate for any shortage of maxillary NO. Summing up, there is at present no

convincing evidence to suggest that the origin of upper airway NO in neonates should be any different from adult subjects.

3.2. THE RABBIT MODEL

NO exhaled from the rabbit lung has been studied by various groups for a number of years both in the intact animal (Persson *et al.*, 1990; Gustafsson *et al.*, 1991; Sprague *et al.*, 1992; Högman *et al.*, 1994; Carlin *et al.*, 1997b) and in isolated perfused lung (Persson *et al.*, 1994b; Grimminger *et al.*, 1995; Carlin *et al.*, 1997a; Adding *et al.*, 1999). The rabbit is an attractive species to study because, in contrast to many other species and the human (Schedin *et al.*, 1995b; Gustafsson, 1997), rather high concentrations of NO (e.g. 17 ppb ; Persson *et al.*, 1994b) can be detected in mixed exhaled gas from rabbit trachea. Moreover, NO produced in the lower airways and lung does not interfere with relatively high concentrations of NO from the nose, as can be found in the human and in many other mammalian species (Lundberg *et al.*, 1994c; Schedin *et al.*, 1995b; Lewandowski *et al.*, 1996; Mills *et al.*, 1996; Schedin *et al.*, 1997b). It has recently been shown that even single breath analysis of exhaled NO is reliable in this animal model in spite of small tidal volumes and high respiratory rates (Adding *et al.*, 1999).

Sodium pentobarbital has traditionally been used in our group to induce and maintain anaesthesia in rabbits and was even used in the present experiments (**PAPER IV & V**). There is a large body of experimental data on exhaled NO analysis in the pentobarbital anaesthetised rabbit. It was felt that this should be given priority over the known fact that pentobarbital clearly has a more suppressive effect on the autonomic nervous system than inhalational anaesthetics such as isoflurane (Duan *et al.*, 1994). To differentiate between β_1 - and β_2 -mediated effects on pulmonary NO production (**PAPER IV**) it was decided to compare the effect of prenalterol and terbutaline infusions. It has been argued that prenalterol is not a pure β_1 -adrenoceptor agonist (Apperley *et al.*, 1982). However, random order of prenalterol and terbutaline infusions and the clear difference between the respective effect on NO production is mediated by β_1 - adrenoceptors. Nimodipine as a Ca²⁺-channel blocking agent was chosen because, being a dihydropyridine, it blocks the well-characterised Lsubtype of voltage-gated Ca²⁺-channels which had previously been shown to be directly coupled to activated G-proteins (Brown & Birnbaumer, 1988). Moreover, nimodipine has only little effect on cardiac contractility, automaticity and conduction (Robertson & Robertson, 1996).

3.3. NO ANALYSIS

Technique of sampling

In the first study (PAPER I) exhaled NO was measured in mixed exhaled gas during oral breathing while wearing a nose clamp. Unfortunately, our measurements in orally exhaled gas suggested some degree of contamination with nasally derived NO (PAPER I), something that was confirmed by later study in adults (Kimberly et al., 1996; Silkoff et al., 1997). Therefore an optimised separation of nasal and lower airway NO by application of a continuous nasal suction was sought (PAPER II). At the same time the European Respiratory Society recommended NO measurements during single slow exhalations against a flow resistance (Kharitonov et al., 1997). The ensuing increase of pharyngeal pressure closes off the soft palate thus minimising nasal contribution to NO measurements in oral gas (Kharitonov et al., 1996a; Kharitonov & Barnes, 1997; Silkoff et al., 1997). In adults these measurements show an excellent correlation with those using the nasal suction technique (R = 0.99, T. Busch, Berlin, unpublished observation). Another factor complicating the measurement of exhaled lower airway NO is its dependency on expiratory flow. There is a clear and non-linear decrease of exhaled NO concentration and increase of NO excretion between expiratory flows of 50 and 300 ml s ¹ (Högman *et al.*, 1997; Silkoff *et al.*, 1997). To compensate for this, constant exhalation flow rates have hence been recommended for exhaled NO measurements (Kharitonov et al., 1997). This is usually performed using a pneumotachograph connected to a visual analogue scale so that the subject can regulate his or her expiratory flow accordingly. An own recent study however raises considerable doubt about the ability of children under the age of 10 years to stabilise their expiratory flow sufficiently (manuscript in preparation).

Lacking co-operation of small infants, their natural tendency to breathe through the nose (Rodenstein & Stanescu, 1986; Shatz *et al.*, 1994) and the need for maximum non-invasiveness required the development of a new mode of sampling for newborns **(PAPER III)**. Single breath measurements in gas sampled from the pharynx also allowed the measurement of autoinhaled nasal NO. The measurements were done in the absence of any effects from nasal decongestants. This is important to state because topically applied α -adrenoceptor agonists cause an acute decrease of nasal cavity NO levels (Rinder, 1996; Rinder *et al.*, 1996; Ferguson & Eccles, 1997). Another effect of topical vasoconstrictor application to the nasal mucosa is the interruption of the nasal cycle (Zinreich *et al.*, 1988; Eccles, 1996), which is further discussed in the context of our observations in neonates (**PAPER III**).

Technique of measurement

The presence of NO in exhaled gas has been proven using various detection techniques including chemiluminescence, diazotisation assays and chemical trapping followed by gas chromatography-mass spectrometry (GC-MS) (Gustafsson et al., 1991), direct GC-MS (Leone et al., 1994) and cold trap experiments (Persson & Gustafsson, 1993; Persson et al., 1994b). Due to their high sensitivity, chemiluminescence detectors (CLD) are now universally used to detect exhaled NO (PAPERS I-V). Briefly, it is based on the propensity of NO molecules to generate light in a chemical reaction with ozone, which takes place under low pressure in a reaction chamber. A photomultiplier tube detects the emitted photons converting the physicochemical signal to an electric impulse, which can be processed by a complicated array of electronic amplifiers. Unfortunately the wavelength of the emitted photons is in the range > 600 nm (Zafiriou & McFarland, 1980; Body & Hartigan, 1997), whereas the maximum sensitivity of even the best photomultiplier tubes is at shorter wavelengths (300 - 600 nm manufacturers information). There is an intricate balance between sampling flow, intensity of the primary signal, vacuum in the reaction chamber, ozone supply, and the signal to noise ratio of the CLD. The latter is determined by the physical characteristics of the tube and the quality, set-up and temperature of the amplifier circuit. This is the reason for individual differences of sensitivity between CLDs and necessitates specification of the detection level for any CLD used (PAPERS I-V). The CLD has a linear response up to 1 ppm (manufacturer's information). Recent studies suggest that water vapour may quench the chemiluminescence signal substantially (Kharitonov et al., 1997; van der Mark et al., 1997). This systematic error, which does not affect the significance of the results of **PAPERS I & II**, was in the second part of this study minimised by interconnected dehumidifying tubes in the sampling tubes (**PAPERS III-V**). The quenching effect of CO_2 in the 0-10% range on the chemiluminescence signal is $\leq 10\%$ (Strömberg *et al.*, 1997; van der Mark *et al.*, 1997).

3.4. HIGH FREQUENCY OSCILLATORY VENTILATION (HFOV)

HFOV is a mode of artificial ventilation the physical characteristics of which can be characterised by small "tidal" amplitudes applied at very high rates (Greenough, 1994). Due to its proven clinical benefit, HFOV is now widely used to alleviate common neonatal pulmonary diseases (Greenough, 1994; Ring & Stidham, 1994; Gerstmann *et al.*, 1996). In contrast to the diseased lungs of these newborns, we used HFOV to ventilate rabbits with healthy lungs (**PAPER V**) in order not to confound the measurements with NO induced by the inflammatory process of any model of lung disease. HFOV respirators in general use various technical devices to generate oscillating ventilation patterns, including pistons, moving gas rapidly back and forth in the breathing circuit (e.g. Stefan SHF 3000[®], Hummingbird V[®], Dufour OHF1[®]), large loudspeaker membranes (Sensormedics 3100 A[®]) and expiratory jet Venturi systems in combination with a high continuous inspiratory gas flow (Dräger

Babylog 8000[®], **PAPER V**). These differences in construction notwithstanding, all these oscillators provide active "inspiration" and active "expiration" with more or less sinusoidal pressure waveforms (Stachow, 1995). Irrespective of the brand of the respirator used, the process of HFOV is determined by three parameters, namely the oscillatory volume resulting from these pressure swings, the mean airway pressure, around which the pressure oscillates, and the oscillatory frequency.

4. RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

4.1. EXHALED NO IN CHILDHOOD ASTHMA (PAPERS I & II)

The main findings of these papers are that

- exhaled NO can be measured in the paediatric age group.
- contamination with nasally produced NO can be minimised.
- exhaled NO is significantly increased in asthmatic as compared with healthy children.
- exhaled NO concentrations and markers of airflow obstruction do not correlate.
- exhaled NO is significantly increased in asthmatic children with recent clinical symptoms.

A correlation of exhaled NO measurements with asthma severity has long been sought for several reasons. Firstly, as was already outlined above (chapter 1.3.), the usefulness of any biomarker of asthmatic inflammation depends on a close correlation with the functional changes in the respiratory system, e.g. symptoms, degree of airflow obstruction or altered bronchial hyper-responsiveness. Secondly, experimental evidence has suggested links between exhaled NO and these functional changes. Following experimental antigen challenge an immediate but short-lasting increase of exhaled NO has been reported in ovalbumin-sensitised guinea pigs (Persson et al., 1993a). Already a few minutes after direct (allergen) or indirect stimuli (histamine, 5-AMP or isocapnic cold air hyperventilation), exhaled NO decreases to levels at or below baseline while airflow remains to be obstructed (Persson & Gustafsson, 1993; Kharitonov et al., 1995b; de Gouw et al., 1998b; Deykin et al., 1998; Therminarias et al., 1998b; Paredi et al., 1999). In patients showing an early and late airway obstruction following the initial stimulus (dual responders), exhaled NO and bronchial tone increase significantly 6-10 h after the challenge (Kharitonov et al., 1995b; Paredi et al., 1999). Opposite changes of exhaled NO during the early and late response to exogenous stimuli may explain the fact that clinical studies trying to correlate exhaled NO and clinical symptoms, pulmonary function parameters, or bronchial hyperreactivity, have been conflicting. In accordance with our study (PAPER II), Kharitonov and co-workers found a decrease of nocturnal symptoms, diurnal peak expiratory flow variability and airway-hyperresponsiveness with decreasing exhaled NO concentrations in adult asthmatic patients (Kharitonov et al., 1996b; Kharitonov et al., 1996c). Others did not find a link

between exhaled NO and nocturnal airway obstruction (ten Hacken *et al.*, 1998), airflow obstruction or bronchial hyperresponsiveness (ten Hacken *et al.*, 1996). A weak and moderately significant negative correlation between exhaled NO and FEV1 has only occasionally been reported (Lim *et al.*, 1999; **PAPER I**). While overwhelming evidence dismisses a close link between parameters of airflow obstruction and exhaled NO (Kharitonov *et al.*, 1996b; Kharitonov *et al.*, 1996c; ten Hacken *et al.*, 1996; al-Ali *et al.*, 1998; Stirling *et al.*, 1998; **PAPER II**), a weak negative correlation is to be expected due to the relation between expiratory flow and exhaled NO.

Our finding that recently symptomatic children treated with inhaled glucocorticosteroids (n = 5) had higher NO excretion rates than their symptomatic steroid-naïve counterparts (n = 8) (**Fig. 2 in PAPER II**) was not statistically significant. However, it is paralleled by a similar observation in a larger group of adult patients with difficult asthma (n = 26) reaching statistical significance (p < 0.05; Stirling *et al.*, 1998). While lack of compliance with the prescribed therapy might potentially explain the findings in our study (PAPER II), Stirling and co-workers could make this unlikely using serum prednisolone measurements (Stirling *et al.*, 1998). The observation is probably explained by the fact that those symptomatic individuals with more severe disease receive more intensive treatment. Alternatively, subjects with symptoms in spite of intensive anti-inflammatory therapy may represent a subgroup of asthmatic patients in whom NO levels are unaffected or only marginally decreased by glucocorticosteroids (Stirling *et al.*, 1998).

In spite of clear-cut differences in exhaled NO levels and excretion rates, our measurements did not reveal significant differences of pulmonary function test results between symptom-free children and those with recent symptoms. This included insignificant differences in peak expiratory flow rate (PEF) (results not shown). Just as lacking correlation between exhaled NO and airflow obstruction in the group of asthmatic patients as a whole, this raises the question which biomarker of disease activity is the most useful for the management of the patients. Assessment of clinical symptoms is essential but not perfect and should be accompanied by other methods to assess airway inflammation (Godard et al., 1998). It has already been pointed out that pulmonary function tests and the measurement of bronchial hyperresponsiveness do not show a perfect connection to the intensity of asthmatic inflammation (chapter 1.2.). On the other hand pulmonary NO production is linked to the process of asthmatic inflammation (cf. chapter 1.1.) and exhaled NO levels are related to airway hyperresponsiveness (al-Ali et al., 1998; Dupont et al., 1998; Salome et al., 1999), blood eosinophilia (Salome et al., 1999; Silvestri et al., 1999), sputum eosinophil markers (Mattes et al., 1999; Piacentini et al., 1999) and urinary markers of eosinophilic activation (Mattes et al., 1999). Moreover, superior sensitivity of exhaled NO measurement over serum markers of asthmatic inflammation has been claimed (Lanz et al., 1997). Given the link between exhaled NO and disease severity (Stirling et al., 1998; PAPER II) and the correlation of exhaled NO with clinical

improvements during glucocorticosteroid therapy as well as with glucocorticosteroid dose (Massaro *et al.*, 1995; Kharitonov *et al.*, 1996b; Kharitonov *et al.*, 1996c; Lundberg *et al.*, 1996a; Lim *et al.*, 1999), we suggest that exhaled NO measurements in bronchial asthma may at least be a useful adjunct to pulmonary function testing and may help to monitor the effectiveness of anti-inflammatory therapy even in the paediatric age-group.

FACTOR	REFERENCE
Increases of exhaled NO	
L-arginine ingestion	(Kharitonov et al., 1995a)
inhalation of L-arginine	(Sapienza et al., 1998)
alveolar hypoxia	(Dweik et al., 1998)
acute cigarette smoke inhalation	(Chambers <i>et al.</i> , 1998)
breathholding	(Persson <i>et al.</i> , 1994c; Kharitonov <i>et al.</i> , 1996a; Kimberly <i>et al.</i> , 1996; Tsujino <i>et al.</i> , 1996; Silkoff <i>et al.</i> , 1997)
physical exercise	(Persson <i>et al.</i> , 1993b: Bauer <i>et al.</i> , 1994: Iwamoto <i>et al.</i>
(increases NO excretion only)	1994; Trolin <i>et al.</i> , 1994; Phillips <i>et al.</i> , 1996)
contribution from saliva & diet	(Zetterquist et al., 1999) (Silkoff et al., 1998b)
regurgitation from stomach	(Lundberg et al., 1994b)
voluntary hyperventilation	(Persson <i>et al.</i> , 1993b)
(increases NO excretion only)	
mid menstrual cycle	(Kharitonov <i>et al.</i> , 1994a)
upper respiratory tract infection	(Alving <i>et al.</i> , 1993b; Kharitonov <i>et al.</i> , 1995e; de Gouw <i>et al.</i> , 1998a)
Only in asthmatic patients:	(Ho et al., 1997; Yates et al., 1997; Silkoff et al., 1999)
β_2 -agonist inhalation	no change: (Garnier et al., 1996)
Decreases of exhaled NO	
chronic cigarette smoking	(Gerlach <i>et al.</i> , 1994; Persson <i>et al.</i> , 1994c; Schilling <i>et al.</i> , 1994; Kharitonov <i>et al.</i> , 1995c; Robbins <i>et al.</i> , 1996)
acute alcohol ingestion	(Persson et al., 1994a; Yates et al., 1996)
alcoholic disinfectants	(Meijer <i>et al.</i> , 1996)
core body cooling	(Pendergast et al., 1999)

Table 2Factors influencing exhaled NO in humans

4.2. TIDAL NO MEASUREMENTS IN NEONATES (PAPER III)

The main findings of this paper are that

- tidal NO analysis can differentiate inhaled and exhaled NO concentration in the newborn.
- exhaled NO during regular breathing can be measured with good repeatability.
- inhaled NO from the upper airways reaches concentrations which likely have biological effects in the lower respiratory tract.
- transient decreases of inhaled NO concentrations might have physiological significance.

Upper airway NO in the newborn is probably produced mainly in the paranasal sinuses just as it is in adults (cf. chapter 3.1.). As the volume of aerated paranasal sinuses and hence the epithelial surface area is considerably smaller at birth compared with later ages (Parsons-Schaeffer, 1920; Graney, 1986), a lower rate of NO production should ensue. Indeed, NO excretion during spontaneous breathing is considerably lower in newborns in comparison with older children and adults (Artlich *et al.*, 1998). Relating NO excretions to body weight yields comparable rates of NO release per kg body weight across all ages of air breathing (Schedin *et al.*, 1995b; Kimberly *et al.*, 1996; Schedin *et al.*, 1997a; Artlich *et al.*, 1998).

The fate of autoinhaled NO (e.g. 52.2 ± 5.8 ppb, **PAPER III**) in the lower respiratory tract must be considered because residuals of NO in the dead space might potentially confound the measurement of NO concentration during the consecutive exhalation. Due to the immense capacity of the respiratory system to absorb and inactivate NO, which is not restricted to the alveoli but also occurs in the trachea and bronchi (DuBois *et al.*, 1999), confounding effects between breaths is unlikely. For example, inhalation of NO calibration gas (113-800 ppb) does not affect the peak exhaled NO in normal subjects (Kharitonov *et al.*, 1994b; Robbins *et al.*, 1996). Higher NO concentrations in the first 200 ml of exhaled gas compared to the second fraction have been reported (Tsujino *et al.*, 1996). This was however also seen in intubated patients, suggesting a tracheobronchial source of NO production rather than the presence of residual NO from the preceding inhalation. This conclusion does not contrast with recent findings that exogenous NO (3-430 ppb) can influence exhaled NO measurements (Baraldi *et al.*, 1998; Deykin *et al.*, 1998; Therminarias *et al.*, 1998), because the increases seen in those studies are of endogenous origin (Steerenberg *et al.*, 1999). In summary, current evidence does not indicate that residual NO from the preceding inhalation confounds NO measurements in the exhaled gas.

4.3. ADRENALINE AND PULMONARY NO PRODUCTION (PAPER IV)

The main findings of this paper are that

- pulmonary NO production can be stimulated via adrenoceptors in anaesthetised rabbits.
- the stimulatory effect on NO production is mediated by β -adrenoceptors.
- stimulation with β_1 -selective agonists is more potent than with β_2 -selective agonists.
- the stimulatory effect of β-adrenoceptor agonists is also seen in blood-free buffer-perfused lungs under conditions of constant flow.

Current evidence argues strongly against the theoretical possibility that a mere change pulmonary blood flow might account for the observed increase of NO levels in response to adrenoceptor stimulation (PAPER IV; Mehta et al., 1997b; Pogliaghi et al., 1997). Only extreme hypovolaemia has been shown to lead to increases in exhaled NO concentration (Carlin *et al.*, 1997b). Our finding that β adrenoceptor stimulation can lead to increased pulmonary NO production in the lung is compatible with recent reports that the inhalation of β_2 agonists can evoke transient increases of exhaled NO concentrations in patients with asthma (Ho et al., 1997; Yates et al., 1997; Silkoff et al., 1999). Even so, it is important to keep in mind that our study involves rabbits and that there may be species variation in the relative proportion of β_1 and β_2 adrenoceptors. Coexistence of β_1 and β_2 adrenoceptors has been demonstrated in both human and rabbit lungs (Rugg et al., 1978; Carstairs et al., 1985). However, a predominant expression of β_1 adrenoceptors in rabbits and of β_2 adrenoceptors in human lungs has been claimed (Mak et al., 1996). Therefore some caution transferring results from rabbits to the human is warranted. In the human, β -adrenoceptors regulate many aspects of airway function, are widely distributed in human lungs and have been localised to many cell types (Carstairs et al., 1985). Both the β_1 - and the β_2 -subclass of receptors have been identified in vascular smooth muscle, airway epithelium and alveolar type II cells (Davis & Kercscmar, 1991; Isohama et al., 1995; Mak et al., 1996). Other cellular components of the lungs and airways, e.g. respiratory smooth muscle, submucosal glands and Clara cells, contain abundant β adrenoceptors mainly of the β_2 variety (Davis & Kercscmar, 1991). Finally, pulmonary mast cells, the mucosal subpopulation of which is often seen in close association with unmyelinated nerve endings, express β -adrenoceptors and have been functionally linked to suppressed histamine release after allergen exposure (Assem & Schild, 1973). Mechanical removal of airway epithelium reduces the bronchodilator effect of β -agonists, suggesting that β -agonists may release a relaxing factor from airway epithelial cells (Barnes *et al.*, 1985; Flavahan et al., 1985).

According to our results, the intracellular mechanisms involved in mediating the effect of β -adrenoceptors on pulmonary NO production do not seem to involve the generation of cAMP as a second messenger, as is usually the case (Hoffman *et al.*, 1995). Interestingly, it has recently been shown that relaxation of airway smooth muscle in response β -agonists can occur via a direct effect of G-protein on Ca²⁺-activated potassium (K_{Ca}) channels and independently of a rise in intracellular

cAMP (Kume *et al.*, 1994; Barnes, 1997). In heart and skeletal muscle there is moreover evidence for the existence of β_1 -adrenoceptors with direct coupling to calcium channels (Brown & Birnbaumer, 1988). Our finding that the effect of adrenoceptor stimulation decreases with inhibition of L-type calcium channels by nimodipine hints at the existence of an analogous mechanism in the NO-producing cells in the lung.

Plasma adrenaline concentrations following adrenaline infusion were not measured in this study. However, more recent work in rabbits has shown that adrenaline infusions (3 μ g kg⁻¹ min⁻¹) results in plasma concentrations in the order of 25 nM (Adding, 1999). These are in the same range as plasma adrenaline concentrations which can be found in the human during birth (Lagercrantz & Bistoletti, 1977; Faxelius *et al.*, 1983; Faxelius *et al.*, 1984; Greenough *et al.*, 1987). Moreover, the adrenaline doses used to evoke increments of exhaled NO (0.1–10 μ g kg⁻¹ min⁻¹) are similar to those used in the human neonate to stabilise systemic the circulation (Levin, 1998).

4.4. HFOV AND PULMONARY NO PRODUCTION (PAPER V)

The main findings of this paper are that

- HFOV significantly increases NO excretion and intratracheal NO concentrations in comparison with intermittent mandatory ventilation in healthy anaesthetised rabbits.
- the stimulation of pulmonary NO production by HFOV is not attributable to disparate PaCO₂, mean airway pressure, dead space ventilation or dissimilar increases in functional residual capacity (ΔFRC).
- HFOV also increases endogenous NO production in blood-free buffer-perfused lungs under conditions of constant flow.

The physiological parameters found during measurements of NO and CO_2 excretion are depicted in Tab.3. The mechanism by which the increase of NO excretion during HFOV is effected can not be fully explained on the basis of the present study. However, our experiments rule out a number of potential explanations which are discussed in detail in **PAPER V**. A reasonable explanation of the increase of NO excretion during HFOV would be the existence of stretch-responsive mechanisms which regulate NO production in the lung and its airways and NO release into exhaled gas. Stretch-induced NO formation has, for example, been found in endothelial cells (Hutcheson & Griffith, 1991). Such a mechanism in the lung, the cellular basis of which remains to be shown, could explain all observations made in relation to stretch responses of NO production in the lungs and airways. This hypothesis will be further elaborated below (chapter 5.3). Clearly, further studies on pulmonary NO

production during HFOV in diseased lungs as well as on the optimum mechanical conditions to release NO during artificial ventilation are warranted.

	IMV	HFOV	statistical comparison
Respiratory rate ["breaths" min ⁻¹] NO excretion [nl min ⁻¹]	$\begin{array}{c} 40\\ 9.6\pm0.8\end{array}$	540 22.6 ± 2.7	p ≤ 0.001
NO concentration at outlet [ppb]	1.27 ± 0.11	0.98 ± 0.11	p < 0.05
Total gas flow at respirator outlet [L min ⁻¹]	7.35 ± 0.36	22.88 ± 0.46	p < 0.001
Peak airway pressure [mbar]	12.7 ± 0.5	14.5 ± 0.7	p ≤ 0.05
Mean airway pressure [mbar]	7.3 ± 0.2	4.2 ± 0.3	p ≤ 0.001
"Tidal" volume [ml]	20.1 ± 0.6	5.6 ± 0.1	p ≤ 0.001
PaCO ₂ [kPa]	4.8 ± 0.1	5.5 ± 0.1	p ≤ 0.001
PaO ₂ [kPa]	18.5 ± 0.3	17.0 ± 0.5	n.s.
Mean arterial blood pressure [cm H ₂ O]	97 ± 5	109 ± 5	p ≤ 0.01
Heart rate [bpm]	287 ± 7	283 ± 7	n.s.
CO ₂ concentration at outlet [%]	0.28 ± 0.05	0.1 ± 0.01	p < 0.001
CO_2 excretion [ml min ⁻¹]	18.82 ± 1.58	22.35 ±1.29	p < 0.05
- " - body-weight related [ml min ⁻¹ kg ⁻¹]	7.6 ± 0.6	9.2 ± 0.7	p ≤ 0.05
Alveolar ventilation [ml min ⁻¹]	395 ± 36	418 ± 26	n.s.

Table 3	Physiological parameters during measurement of NO and CO ₂ excretion in ventilated
	rabbits $(n = 23)$

All values given in mean \pm SEM

IMV - intermittent mandatory ventilation, HFOV - high frequency oscillatory ventilation

5. GENERAL DISCUSSION - REGULATION OF PULMONARY NO SYNTHESIS

5.1. PULMONARY INFLAMMATION

The usefulness of exhaled NO measurement to monitor ongoing asthmatic inflammation has already been pointed out (chapter 4.1.). However, the regulation of NO formation in asthmatic inflammation needs to be further elaborated. NOS activity is increased in lung samples of patients with inflammatory lung disease (Belvisi et al., 1995) and bronchial epithelial cells show increased immunostaining for NOS in biopsy specimens taken from asthmatic patients in comparison with non-asthmatic controls (Hamid et al., 1993). Just as in other tissues (cf. chapter 1) pulmonary iNOS is induced by cytokine stimulation, e.g. in bronchial epithelial cells (Asano et al., 1994; Robbins et al., 1994a; Robbins et al., 1994b; Warner et al., 1995). These observations have been the basis for a recent hypothesis regarding the pathogenesis of asthmatic inflammation (Barnes & Liew, 1995). According to this hypothesis proinflammatory cytokines (TNF- α , IL-1 β , IFN- γ) might, for example, be released from macrophages which may be activated by allergen via low affinity IgE receptors (FceRII) (Barnes, 1998). The resulting induction of iNOS activity in bronchial epithelial cells results in the prolonged production of large amounts of NO (Guo et al., 1997). NO suppresses Th1 cells, reducing their total excretion of IFN-y, which favours Th2 proliferation (Taylor-Robinson et al., 1994). Cytokine release from Th2 cells results in the production of IL-10, which further suppresses Th1-activity, IL-4, which triggers local IgE production and IL-5, which mediates eosinophilic inflammation. Once commenced, eosinophilic asthmatic inflammation will trigger a number of effector systems, namely the 5-lipoxygenase pathway, the release of mast cell proteases and the activation of neutral endopeptidase (NEP) (Drazen et al., 1995). These effectors mediate the known clinical changes in bronchial asthma, e.g. bronchoconstriction, mucus secretion and plasma exsudation/mucosal oedema as well as a more chronic inflammatory process characterized by coughing and increased bronchial hyper-responsiveness as well as structural changes (Barnes, 1998). Given the facts that NO can interfere with these effector mechanisms (chapter 1.1.), NO may have a dual function as both initiator and effector in eosinophilic inflammation, which is the hallmark of bronchial asthma. The hypothesis of the role of NO in the initiation of eosinophilic asthmatic inflammation predicts that inhibition of iNOS should alleviate eosinophilic inflammation (Barnes & Liew, 1995). Glucocorticosteroids inhibit iNOS activity in vitro in various cell types including bronchial epithelial cells (Di Rosa et al., 1990; Radomski et al., 1990; Robbins et al., 1994a; Robbins et al., 1994b). The inhibitory effect of glucocorticosteroids on iNOS is probably mediated by an interaction of cytoplasmic glucocorticoid receptors with the DNA-binding protein NFkB (Adcock et al., 1996). In support of the hypothesis outlined above, repeated measurements of exhaled NO in adult asthmatic patients during treatment with inhaled

glucocorticosteroids reveals a gradual decrease of exhaled NO levels which parallels the clinical improvement (Kharitonov *et al.*, 1996b).

Apart from asthma there is a wide spectrum of other inflammatory conditions of the conducting airways and lung, e.g. rhinitis, acute and chronic bronchitis, bronchiectasis, emphysema, cystic fibrosis, bronchiolitis, ARDS and fibrosing alveolitis as well as hyaline membrane disease, meconium aspiration syndrome and bronchopulmonary dysplasia in neonates. These disease entities differ markedly in their clinical expression, progressive nature, surgical pathology and response to anti-inflammatory treatment (Pierce & Bancalari, 1995; Viscardi *et al.*, 1997; Jeffery, 1998), so that variable effects on exhaled NO, some of which are summarised in Tab.4, are feasible. The comparison of the changes in exhaled NO caused by different inflammatory conditions of the airways and lungs may

DISEASE	REFERENCE
Increased exhaled NO atopic bronchial asthma	(chapter 1.2.; PAPERS I & II)
acute URTI	(Alving <i>et al.</i> , 1993b; Kharitonov <i>et al.</i> , 1995e; de Gouw <i>et</i>
untreated bronchiectasis	(Kharitonov <i>et al.</i> , 1995d)
COPD	(Kanazawa et al., 1998; Maziak et al., 1998)
acute graft rejection after lung transplantation	(Silkoff <i>et al.</i> , 1998a)
Unchanged or decreased	
immotile cilia syndromes	(Lundberg et al., 1994c; Karadag et al., 1999)
cystic fibrosis	(Balfour-Lynn <i>et al.</i> , 1996; Dötsch <i>et al.</i> , 1996; Lundberg <i>et</i>
bronchiectasis	(Ho <i>et al.</i> , 1998a)
ARDS	(Brett & Evans, 1998)
COPD	(Rutgers et al., 1998)

 Table 4
 Some reported effects of pulmonary disease conditions on exhaled NO

ARDS - acute respiratory distress syndrome, COPD - chronic obstructive pulmonary disease,

URTI - upper respiratory tract infection

be useful to draw conclusions as to the specific nature of the inflammatory process. For example in ARDS, when the degree of acute inflammation is intense (Pittet et al., 1997), secondary reactions of NO, e.g. with reactive oxygen species (Chabot et al., 1998), may lead to decreased levels in exhaled gas even though iNOS is induced in alveolar macrophages obtained from BAL fluid (Kobayashi et al., 1998). In cystic fibrosis an innate deficiency of iNOS enzyme expression in bronchial epithelial cells in vivo may explain lacking stimulatory effects of proinflammatory cytokines on pulmonary NO synthesis in vitro (Meng et al., 1998) and hence decreased NO concentrations in exhaled gas. Alternatively, as nitrite levels in breath condensate of stable cystic fibrosis patients are elevated (Ho et al., 1998b), altered NO metabolism or diffusion may explain that exhaled NO levels are not increased in cystic fibrosis patients. Future studies will elucidate the question whether NO is friend or foe in the inflammatory pulmonary diseases named above. In bronchial asthma a dual situation is conceivable in which NO promotes eosinophilic inflammation (references above) but counteracts bronchial hyperresponsiveness (Ricciardolo et al., 1996; Mehta et al., 1997a; Nogami et al., 1998; Taylor et al., 1998b; Kanazawa et al., 1999). Studies on the benefit of therapeutic interventions into NO metabolism will most likely resolve this. Meanwhile, given further technical improvement and standardisation, the clinical value of exhaled NO analysis for monitoring anti-asthmatic therapy may be firmly established.

5.2. ADRENOCEPTOR STIMULATION

Beta-adrenoceptor agonists, mainly adrenaline, regulate a number of functions in the respiratory tract - β -adrenoceptors are expressed on airway smooth muscle cells, mast cells, subepithelial glands, bronchial epithelium and cholinergic ganglia (Barnes, 1988). Bronchial epithelial cells have been shown to increase their basal NO excretion in response to β -adrenoceptor stimulation of ciliary motility (Tamaoki *et al.*, 1995a). Considering the known vasodilative effect of NO on the pulmonary circulation (Ignarro *et al.*, 1988), our results suggest the possibility that β -adrenoceptor action on the pulmonary circulation could be mediated by NO. Similar observations have been made in other tissues and parts of the circulation: β_2 -mediated vasodilation is dependent on NO synthesis in human forearm musculature (Dawes *et al.*, 1997). In the bronchial circulation of sheep, the vasodilative effects of isoetharine, a β -adrenergic agonist with β_2 -selectivity, is predominantly mediated by NO (Charan *et al.*, 1997), while an involvement of the β_1 -adrenoceptor subtype has been claimed in rats (Corboz *et al.*, 1996). Similarly, β_2 -mediated vasodilation is partly dependent on NO synthesis in canine coronary resistance vessels (Ming *et al.*, 1997). In piglet pial arterioles both β_1 - and β_2 -mediated vasodilation is dependent on an intact NO synthesis (Rebich *et al.*, 1995). In contrast to our findings (**PAPER IV**) direct activation of adenylyl cyclase by application of forskolin also elicited increases of cGMP in periarachnoid CSF which could be prevented by NOS inhibition (Rebich *et al.*, 1995). Hence the novelty of our findings lies in the fact that NO production seems to be stimulated mainly via β_1 -receptors and, secondly, that the transduction of this signal does not seems to involve formation of cAMP.

Beta-adrenergic mechanisms are essential during postnatal pulmonary adaptation to extrauterine life. Apart from well-known effects on the pulmonary circulation, β -adrenoceptor activation also stimulates surfactant production and release (Lawson et al., 1978; Olver, 1981) and enhances the resorption of lung water from alveolar epithelial cells via stimulation of Na⁺-K⁺-ATPase activity, amiloride-sensitive Na⁺-channels and non-selective cation channels (Berthiaume et al., 1999). It is generally accepted that it is the β_2 subclass of adrenoceptors that are mediating this effect. However, a review of the relevant literature (Berthiaume *et al.*, 1999) shows that β_1 - and β_2 - selective agents have not been compared in a controlled fashion. Catecholamine concentrations in plasma increase about 10-fold from the first stage of labour until birth and are then in fact at least as high as at any time point later during life (Lagercrantz & Slotkin, 1986; Lagercrantz, 1998). The clinical relevance of this surge is illustrated by a dose-response relationship between catecholamine concentrations in umbilical arterial blood at birth and dynamic lung compliance at the age of 2 hours (Faxelius et al., 1983). Moreover, infants of mothers treated with β -adrenergic agonists (terbutaline) have less respiratory compromise in comparison with the infants of non-treated mothers (Bergman & Hedner, 1978). Significantly lower levels of plasma catecholamines have been found after elective caesarean section (Lagercrantz, 1998) so that one can speculate about a causal link to an increased incidence of respiratory compromise in these newborns (Hansen & Corbet, 1998). Similarly, the observations that male neonatal rabbits have a significantly delayed maturation of both adrenal medullary and pulmonary β -adrenoceptors (Padbury *et al.*, 1981) and that male human preterms tend to have lower plasma catecholamines than their female counterparts following asphyxia (Greenough et al., 1987) fit well with the known clinical fact that the incidence of neonatal respiratory disease is higher in male compared with female infants (Hansen & Corbet, 1998). Seen in the context of this evidence, our study suggests that perinatally high serum catecholamine concentrations might stimulate pulmonary NO synthesis, which is known to be essential for the circulatory transition to extrauterine life (chapter 1.1.). Studies on a possible correlation of plasma catecholamines and pulmonary NO production in the neonatal period clearly are warranted.

5.3. MECHANICAL STRETCH

The application of positive end-expiratory pressure (PEEP) elicits an immediate increase of exhaled NO in ventilated rabbits which reaches a peak within seconds and then stabilises at a slightly lower

plateau level (Persson et al., 1995; Strömberg et al., 1997). This phenomenon is also seen in guinea pigs and can be inhibited by infusion of gadolinium chloride (GdC_b) in both rabbits and guinea pigs (Bannenberg & Gustafsson, 1997; Adding et al., 1998). Gadolinium is regarded as a fairly selective inhibitor of stretch-activated calcium channels (Swerup et al., 1991; Bialecki et al., 1992; Naruse & Sokabe, 1993; Laine et al., 1994). Therefore, a stretch-sensitive component of exhaled NO has been postulated. Recently, also increases of tidal volume and prolongation of the inspiratory time have been shown to increase levels of exhaled NO in rabbits (Forsberg *et al.*, 1999). Just like the application of PEEP, these manoeuvres are bound to alter the intensity and duration of mechanical stretch exerted on the pulmonary tissues. Stimulatory effects of PEEP on exhaled NO can be reproduced by other ventilator modes, provided that the alteration of peak transpulmonary pressure is comparable (Strömberg et al., 1997), again supporting the concept of stretch-sensitive NO release from the lower airways. The fact that even negative extrathoracic pressure can evoke an increase of exhaled NO makes it unlikely that changes in pulmonary arterial pressure can account for this increase (Strömberg et al., 1997). An even stronger stimulation of pulmonary NO production in the rabbit can be achieved with HFOV, the mechanical properties of which are characterised by very small tidal volumes being applied at very high rates (PAPER V). Mechanical stretch of the pulmonary tissues might also explain the known increases of NO excretion during exercise and during hyperventilation at rest (cf. Tab.2).

The increases of exhaled NO during the application of PEEP have been suggested to be influenced by vagally mediated mechanisms (Persson et al., 1995). They have however also been seen in isolated perfused lungs (Carlin et al., 1997a), when an intact neurotransmission involving afferent and efferent nerves is questionable. Functional neurons may thus not be necessary to evoke increases of NO production in response to mechanical stimuli. Indeed there is circumstantial evidence to suggest the existence of cellular mechanotransduction regulating NO synthesis and release. In endothelial cells, mechanical stimulation upregulates eNOS expression (Awolesi et al., 1995) and a maximum of NO release is reached at low amplitudes and high rates of mechanical stimulation (Hutcheson & Griffith, 1991). The link of increased NO production to mechanical stimulation may be mediated by elevations of cytosolic Ca²⁺ concentrations, which are known to be increased by cyclic strain in endothelial cells (Rosales et al., 1997). A similar stretch-induced increase of intracellular Ca²⁺ concentrations is seen in bronchial epithelial cells (Sanderson et al., 1990; Wirtz & Dobbs, 1990), in which at least two stretch activated channels have been identified (Wirtz & Dobbs, 1990; Kim et al., 1993). As mechanical stimulation of a bronchial epithelial cell not only increase intracellular calcium concentration in this cell but also in the surrounding epithelial cells via intercellular communications (Sanderson et al., 1990), a relatively wide-spread stimulating effect on NOS is conceivable. Exhaled NO levels are known to be partially dependent on the extracellular presence of free calcium ions (Persson et al., 1994b). A hypothesis on the link between mechanical stretch and increased pulmonary NO production resulting in

increases of exhaled NO is depicted in Fig.1. This hypothesis is based on the reasonable assumption (chapter 1.2.) that exhaled NO is likely to be mainly derived from bronchial epithelial cells. Due to the intracellular network of microtubules and microfilaments, which are attached to the cell membrane, an external mechanical stimulus is redistributed over the entire cytoskeletal scaffolding. Ion channels can for example be regulated by cytoskeletal interconnections (Yang & Sachs, 1993), thus converting a mechanical signal into a chemical one. The subcellular structure of focal adhesion complexes (FAC) may represent a major site for this conversion (Davies, 1995; Ingber, 1997). According to the evolving concept of tensegrity, they may thus be the molecular basis of mechanotransduction without the need for a specific cellular stretch receptor (Ingber, 1997). Phosphatidylinositol kinases, i.e. the enzymes providing phosphatidyl bisphosphate for further intracellular signalling, are immobilised on the cytoskeleton within the FAC (Ingber, 1997). This probably explains the observation that the enzyme activity of phospholipase C (PLC) is stretch-responsive. PLC creates inositol trisphosphate, which ultimately leads to release of Ca²⁺ ions from the endoplasmatic reticulum. This may in turn stimulate NOS activity in the cytoplasm. In addition to FAC another cellular structure, namely the cilia, are structurally attached to the cytoskeleton (Philippou et al., 1993), so that ciliary beating will exert a mechanical stimulus on the ciliary base and the cytoskeleton during ciliary beating. NOS has been detected within the basal ciliary plate (Xue *et al.*, 1996). It is therefore conceivable that the mechanical stimulus of ciliary beating may stimulate NOS activity in the basal plate. This assumption predicts that a functional defect preventing proper ciliary movements should fail to stimulate NO production. Indeed, exhaled NO is significantly decreased in patients with dysfunctional cilia (Lundberg et al., 1994c; Karadag *et al.*, 1999). Conversely, pharmacological stimulation of ciliary beating by a β -adrenoceptor agonist leads to an immediate increase of NO release from cultured bronchial epithelial cells (Tamaoki et al., 1995b). Summing up, there is evidence to suggest a stimulating influence of mechanical stretch and ciliary activity on pulmonary NO production. Regardless of uncertainties about the cellular basis of this phenomenon, future studies will have to assess its relative importance in the human and the possibility that modifications of current regimens of respirator treatment may exploit this mechanism for the benefit of the patient.

Figure 1 Hypothesis of NO regulation in response to mechanical stretch or ciliary stimulation in bronchial epithelial cells



Dashed cell outline indicates tentative change of cell shape caused by stretching of the airways

closed circles - NOS enzyme

open circles - 1 phosphatidyl inositol kinase

- 2 phospholipase C (PLC)

FAC - Focal adhesion complex, ECM - extracellular matrix, ER - endoplasmatic reticulum

PIP - phosphatidylinositol 4 phosphate, PIP₂ - phosphatidylinositol 4,5 bisphosphate

IP₃ - inositol 1,4,5-trisphosphate

6. SUMMARY & CONCLUSIONS

- 1. Nitric oxide (NO) in gas exhaled from the lower respiratory tract can be reliably measured in newborn infants and children, achieving good repeatability and distinguishing contributions derived from the nose.
- Asthmatic children display significantly greater amounts of NO in mixed orally exhaled gas than healthy control subjects in spite of pulmonary function parameters in the normal range. This suggests that exhaled NO may be an early signal of asthmatic airway inflammation.
- Recent clinical symptoms of airflow obstruction are linked to increased amounts of NO in mixed orally exhaled gas in spite of unchanged pulmonary function parameters. This suggests that exhaled NO measurement can be useful to monitor recent clinical symptoms and the effectiveness of antiinflammatory treatment in childhood asthma.
- 4. The concentration range of autoinhaled NO in newborn infants advocates biological effects of NO in the lower respiratory tract of the newborn. Transient shortage of autoinhaled NO due to temporary decreases in autoinhaled NO concentrations might be of functional significance.
- 5. Adrenoceptor stimulation can increase pulmonary NO production in the rabbit. This effect on pulmonary NO production can be mediated by β_1 -adrenergic mechanisms and may be important to limit pulmonary artery pressure during stress and the circulatory transition at birth.
- 6. High frequency oscillatory ventilation stimulates pulmonary NO production in rabbits. Increased stretch activation of the respiratory system during HFOV is suggested as a possible underlying mechanism. The physiological importance of the increased NO is unknown. It might serve to improve ventilation perfusion matching and regulate bronchial function.

7. ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

During the past 5 years a great number of people have guided me and supported my work, most of which is delineated in this thesis. Friends, relatives, colleagues, co-workers, tutors and senior advisers have helped me and made this time extremely stimulating, enjoyable and, I should say, fruitful and rewarding. I am very grateful and obliged to all of them.

Individually I would like to acknowledge the invaluable support afforded by

Monika, Mareike and Jonas, who bore with my absence during many nights and weekends, often had to put up with my fatigue and willingly followed me to Sweden.

Lars Gustafsson, who continues to impress me by his open-mindedness, his unbreakable will to understand biology, his clarity of thought and his social skills, who invited me to come to Sweden and to borrow his Volvo and who taught me that research can be fun.

Per Agvald & Christofer Adding, who taught me to speak Swedish, were intelligent and passionate discussion partners as well as straightforward, unweary co-workers and who incited my interest in marathon training.

Per Hedqvist, Axel Fenner, Klaus Kruse & Hugo Lagercrantz, my tutor at the Neonatal Research Unit, who generously welcomed me to their respective institutions, were always available for empathic advice and never tried to force me into anything.

Ludwig Gortner, Jens-Uwe Hagenah, Stefan Jonas, Thilo Busch & Klaus Lewandowski, who know how it all began and continue to be enthusiastic co-workers and competent advisors.

Baldvin Jónsson, P-A Lönnqvist, Magnus Persson, Maneck Bhiladvala, Ingrid Dahlin, Guro Gafvelin & Marianne von Hage-Hamsten, who were caught by the fascination of this project just as I was myself and who did each and every to make it succeed.

Armin Guhl, Lars-Erik Åkerlund, Anette Ebberyd & Hans-Peter Häger, whose technical support was swift, skilful and sympathetic.

Katharina Hallén, Joachim Werr, Einar Eriksson, Håkan Kalzén, Sten Friberg, Caroline Olgart, Ulla Schedin & my fellow PhD students at the Neonatal Research Unit, who created an intellectually stimulating atmosphere, fine-tuned my Swedish and helped to remove the numerous small obstacles of everyday life.

The staff at the Department of Physiology, particularly Ulla Lindgren and the animal house staff with Ann Hagström, the staff at Lübeck Childrens' Hospital & at the NICU in Stockholm, whose optimism and interest in the progress of my project were encouraging.

All other colleagues and friends in Stockholm, our neighbours Bosse and Lillemor in particular, who made our stay in Sweden such a pleasant one.

This study was supported by Mukoviszidose e.V., Medizinische Universität zu Lübeck, Swedish MRC (7919), Stiftelsen Vårdal, and Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft, grant AR 205/2-1.

8. REFERENCES

- Abman, S.H., Chatfield, B.A., Hall, S.L. & McMurtry, I.F. (1990). Role of endothelium-derived relaxing factor during transition of pulmonary circulation at birth. Am J Physiol, 259, H1921-7.
- Adcock, I.M., Stevens, D.A. & Barnes, P.J. (1996). Interactions of glucocorticoids and beta 2-agonists. *Eur Respir J*, **9**, 160-8.
- Adding, L.C. (1999). Studies on production and function of pulmonary nitric oxide. PhD-thesis, Stockholm, Karolinska Institute.
- Adding, L.C., Agvald, P., Persson, M.G. & Gustafsson, L.E. (1999). Regulation of pulmonary nitric oxide by carbon dioxide is intrinsic to the lung. *Acta Physiol Scand*, in press.
- Adding, L.C., Bannenberg, G.L. & Gustafsson, L.E. (1998). Gadolinium chloride inhibition of pulmonary nitric oxide production and effects on pulmonary circulation in the rabbit. *Pharmacol Toxicol*, 83, 8-15.
- Aisaka, K., Gross, S.S., Griffith, O.W. & Levi, R. (1989). NG-methylarginine, an inhibitor of endothelium-derived nitric oxide synthesis, is a potent pressor agent in the guinea pig: does nitric oxide regulate blood pressure in vivo? *Biochem Biophys Res Commun*, 160, 881-6.
- al-Ali, M.K., Eames, C. & Howarth, P.H. (1998). Exhaled nitric oxide; relationship to clinicophysiological markers of asthma severity. *Respir Med*, 92, 908-13.
- Albert, J., Schedin, U., Lindqvist, M., Melcher, A., Hjemdahl, P. & Frostell, C. (1997). Blockade of endogenous nitric oxide production results in moderate hypertension, reducing sympathetic activity and shortening bleeding time in healthy volunteers. *Acta Anaesthesiol Scand*, 41, 1104-13.
- Alving, K., Fornhem, C. & Lundberg, J.M. (1993a). Pulmonary effects of endogenous and exogenous nitric oxide in the pig: relation to cigarette smoke inhalation. *Br J Pharmacol*, **110**, 739-46.
- Alving, K., Weitzberg, E. & Lundberg, J.M. (1993b). Increased amount of nitric oxide in exhaled air of asthmatics. *Eur Respir J*, 6, 1368-70.
- Änggård, E. (1994). Nitric oxide: mediator, murderer, and medicine. *Lancet*, **343**, 1199-206.
- Antczak, A., Nowak, D., Bialasiewicz, P. & Kasielski, M. (1999). Hydrogen peroxide in expired air condensate correlates positively with early steps of peripheral neutrophil activation in asthmatic patients. Arch Immunol Ther Exp (Warsz), 47, 119-26.
- Antczak, A., Nowak, D., Shariati, B., Krol, M., Piasecka, G. & Kurmanowska, Z. (1997). Increased hydrogen peroxide and thiobarbituric acid-reactive products in expired breath condensate of asthmatic patients. *Eur Respir J*, 10, 1235-41.
- Apperley, G.H., Drew, G.M. & Sullivan, A.T. (1982). Prenalterol is an agonist at beta 2- as well as at beta 1adrenoceptors. *Eur J Pharmacol*, 81, 659-63.
- Arnal, J.F., Flores, P., Rami, J., Murris-Espin, M., Bremont, F., Pasto, I.A.M., Serrano, E. & Didier, A. (1999). Nasal nitric oxide concentration in paranasal sinus inflammatory diseases. *Eur Respir J*, 13, 307-12.
- Artigas, A., Bernard, G.R., Carlet, J., Dreyfuss, D., Gattinoni, L., Hudson, L., Lamy, M., Marini, J.J., Matthay, M.A., Pinsky, M.R., Spragg, R. & Suter, P.M. (1998). The American-European Consensus Conference on ARDS, part 2: Ventilatory, pharmacologic, supportive therapy, study design strategies, and issues related to recovery and remodeling. Acute respiratory distress syndrome. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*, **157**, 1332-47.
- Artlich, A., Busch, T., Lewandowski, K., Schaible, T., Falke, K.J. & Gortner, L. (1998). Exhaled nitric oxide in preterm infants. *Respir Physiol*, **114**, 195-200.
- Asano, K., Chee, C.B., Gaston, B., Lilly, C.M., Gerard, C., Drazen, J.M. & Stamler, J.S. (1994). Constitutive and inducible nitric oxide synthase gene expression, regulation, and activity in human lung epithelial cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 91, 10089-93.
- Assem, E.S. & Schild, H.O. (1973). Beta-adrenergic receptors concerned with the anaphylactic mechanism. Int Arch Allergy Appl Immunol, 45, 62-9.
- Awolesi, M.A., Sessa, W.C. & Sumpio, B.E. (1995). Cyclic strain upregulates nitric oxide synthase in cultured bovine aortic endothelial cells. J Clin Invest, 96, 1449-54.
- Baldwin, S.R., Simon, R.H., Grum, C.M., Ketai, L.H., Boxer, L.A. & Devall, L.J. (1986). Oxidant activity in expired breath of patients with adult respiratory distress syndrome. *Lancet*, **1**, 11-4.
- Balfour-Lynn, I.M., Laverty, A. & Dinwiddie, R. (1996). Reduced upper airway nitric oxide in cystic fibrosis. Arch Dis Child, 75, 319-22.
- Bannenberg, G.L. & Gustafsson, L.E. (1997). Stretch-induced stimulation of lower airway nitric oxide formation in the guinea-pig: inhibition by gadolinium chloride. *Pharmacol Toxicol*, 81, 13-8.
- Baraldi, E., Azzolin, N.M., Biban, P. & Zacchello, F. (1997). Effect of antibiotic therapy on nasal nitric oxide concentration in children with acute sinusitis. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*, **155**, 1680-3.
- Baraldi, E., Azzolin, N.M., Dario, C., Carra, S., Ongaro, R., Biban, P. & Zacchello, F. (1998). Effect of atmospheric nitric oxide (NO) on measurements of exhaled NO in asthmatic children. *Pediatr Pulmonol*, 26, 30-4.

- Barnes, P.J. (1988). Adrenergic regulation of airway function. In *The airways: neural control in health and disease*. ed. Kaliner, M.A. & Barnes, P.J. pp. 57-85. Basel: Marcel Dekker.
- Barnes, P.J. (1997). Effect of beta-agonists on airway effector cells. In *Beta₂-agonists in asthma treatment*. ed. Pauwels, R. & O'Byrne, P.M. pp. 35-64. Basel: Marcel Dekker.
- Barnes, P.J. (1998). Pathophysiology of asthma. In Asthma. Basic mechanisms and clinical management. ed. Barnes, P.J., Rodger, I.W. & Thomson, N.C. pp. 487-506. London: Academic Press.
- Barnes, P.J., Cuss, F.M. & Palmer, J.B. (1985). The effect of airway epithelium on smooth muscle contractility in bovine trachea. *Br J Pharmacol*, **86**, 685-91.
- Barnes, P.J. & Liew, F.Y. (1995). Nitric oxide and asthmatic inflammation. Immunol Today, 16, 128-30.
- Bauer, J.A., Wald, J.A., Doran, S. & Soda, D. (1994). Endogenous nitric oxide in expired air: effects of acute exercise in humans. *Life Sci*, 55, 1903-9.
- Beckman, J.S. & Koppenol, W.H. (1996). Nitric oxide, superoxide, and peroxynitrite: the good, the bad, and ugly. *Am J Physiol*, **271**, C1424-37.
- Belvisi, M., Barnes, P.J., Larkin, S., Yacoub, M., Tadjkarimi, S., Williams, T.J. & Mitchell, J.A. (1995). Nitric oxide synthase activity is elevated in inflammatory lung disease in humans. *Eur J Pharmacol*, 283, 255-8.
- Belvisi, M.G., Stretton, C.D., Yacoub, M. & Barnes, P.J. (1992). Nitric oxide is the endogenous neurotransmitter of bronchodilator nerves in humans. *Eur J Pharmacol*, 210, 221-2.
- Belvisi, M.G., Stretton, D. & Barnes, P.J. (1991). Nitric oxide as an endogenous modulator of cholinergic neurotransmission in guinea-pig airways. *Eur J Pharmacol*, **198**, 219-21.
- Bergman, B. & Hedner, T. (1978). Antepartum administration of terbutaline and the incidence of hyaline membrane disease in preterm infants. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand, 57, 217-21.
- Bernareggi, M., Mitchell, J.A., Barnes, P.J. & Belvisi, M.G. (1997). Dual action of nitric oxide on airway plasma leakage. Am J Respir Crit Care Med, 155, 869-74.
- Bernareggi, M., Rossoni, G. & Berti, F. (1998). Bronchopulmonary effects of 8-epi-PGF2A in anaesthetised guinea pigs. *Pharmacol Res*, 37, 75-80.
- Berthiaume, Y., Lesur, O. & Dagenais, A. (1999). Treatment of adult respiratory distress syndrome: plea for rescue therapy of the alveolar epithelium. *Thorax*, 54, 150-60.
- Bialecki, R.A., Kulik, T.J. & Colucci, W.S. (1992). Stretching increases calcium influx and efflux in cultured pulmonary arterial smooth muscle cells. Am J Physiol, 263, L602-6.
- Blomqvist, H., Wickerts, C.J., Andreen, M., Ullberg, U., Örtqvist, A. & Frostell, C. (1993). Enhanced pneumonia resolution by inhalation of nitric oxide? *Acta Anaesthesiol Scand*, 37, 110-4.
- Body, S.C. & Hartigan, P.M. (1997). Manufacture and measurement of nitrogen oxides. *Respir Care Clin N Am*, **3**, 411-34.
- Bolotina, V.M., Najibi, S., Palacino, J.J., Pagano, P.J. & Cohen, R.A. (1994). Nitric oxide directly activates calciumdependent potassium channels in vascular smooth muscle. *Nature*, 368, 850-3.
- Borland, C., Cox, Y. & Higenbottam, T. (1993). Measurement of exhaled nitric oxide in man. Thorax, 48, 1160-2.
- Bousquet, J., Corrigan, C.J. & Venge, P. (1998). Peripheral blood markers: evaluation of inflammation in asthma. Eur Respir J Suppl, 26, 42S-48S.
- Brett, S.J. & Evans, T.W. (1998). Measurement of endogenous nitric oxide in the lungs of patients with the acute respiratory distress syndrome. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*, **157**, 993-7.
- Brown, A.M. & Birnbaumer, L. (1988). Direct G protein gating of ion channels. Am J Physiol, 254, H401-10.
- Bult, H., Boeckxstaens, G.E., Pelckmans, P.A., Jordaens, F.H., Van Maercke, Y.M. & Herman, A.G. (1990). Nitric oxide as an inhibitory non-adrenergic non-cholinergic neurotransmitter. *Nature*, **345**, 346-7.
- Burney, P.G., Chinn, S. & Rona, R.J. (1990). Has the prevalence of asthma increased in children? Evidence from the national study of health and growth 1973-86. *Bmj*, **300**, 1306-10.
- Buron, E., Garrote, J.A., Arranz, E., Oyaguez, P., Fernandez Calvo, J.L. & Blanco Quiros, A. (1999). Markers of pulmonary inflammation in tracheobronchial fluid of premature infants with respiratory distress syndrome. *Allergol Immunopathol (Madr)*, 27, 11-7.
- Byrnes, C.A., Dinarevic, S., Busst, C., Bush, A. & Shinebourne, E.A. (1997). Is nitric oxide in exhaled air produced at airway or alveolar level? *Eur Respir J*, 10, 1021-5.
- Cantoni, L., Rossi, C., Rizzardini, M., Gadina, M. & Ghezzi, P. (1991). Interleukin-1 and tumour necrosis factor induce hepatic haem oxygenase. Feedback regulation by glucocorticoids. *Biochem J*, **279**, 891-4.
- Carlin, R.E., Ferrario, L., Boyd, J.T., Camporesi, E.M., McGraw, D.J. & Hakim, T.S. (1997a). Determinants of nitric oxide in exhaled gas in the isolated rabbit lung. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*, 155, 922-7.
- Carlin, R.E., McGraw, D.J., Camporesi, E.M. & Hakim, T.S. (1997b). Increased nitric oxide in exhaled gas is an early marker of hypovolemic states. J Surg Res, 69, 362-6.
- Carstairs, J.R., Nimmo, A.J. & Barnes, P.J. (1985). Autoradiographic visualization of beta-adrenoceptor subtypes in human lung. Am Rev Respir Dis, 132, 541-7.

- Chabot, F., Mitchell, J.A., Gutteridge, J.M. & Evans, T.W. (1998). Reactive oxygen species in acute lung injury. *Eur Respir J*, **11**, 745-57.
- Chambers, D.C., Tunnicliffe, W.S. & Ayres, J.G. (1998). Acute inhalation of cigarette smoke increases lower respiratory tract nitric oxide concentrations. *Thorax*, **53**, 677-9.
- Charan, N.B., Johnson, S.R., Lakshminarayan, S., Thompson, W.H. & Carvalho, P. (1997). Nitric oxide and betaadrenergic agonist-induced bronchial arterial vasodilation. *J Appl Physiol*, **82**, 686-92.
- Cooper, C.J., Landzberg, M.J., Anderson, T.J., Charbonneau, F., Creager, M.A., Ganz, P. & Selwyn, A.P. (1996). Role of nitric oxide in the local regulation of pulmonary vascular resistance in humans. *Circulation*, **93**, 266-71.
- Corboz, M.R., Ballard, S.T., Inglis, S.K. & Taylor, A.E. (1996). Tracheal microvascular responses to beta-adrenergic stimulation in anesthetized rats. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*, **153**, 1093-7.
- Cremona, G., Higenbottam, T., Takao, M., Hall, L. & Bower, E.A. (1995). Exhaled nitric oxide in isolated pig lungs. *J Appl Physiol*, **78**, 59-63.
- Crimi, E., Spanevello, A., Neri, M., Ind, P.W., Rossi, G.A. & Brusasco, V. (1998). Dissociation between airway inflammation and airway hyperresponsiveness in allergic asthma. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*, **157**, 4-9.
- Croen, K.D. (1993). Evidence for antiviral effect of nitric oxide. Inhibition of herpes simplex virus type 1 replication. J Clin Invest, 91, 2446-52.
- Cummings, J.J. (1997). Nitric oxide decreases lung liquid production in fetal lambs. J Appl Physiol, 83, 1538-44.
- Dahlén, S.E. & Kumlin, M. (1998). Can asthma be studied in the urine?. Clin Exp Allergy, 28, 129-33.
- Davies, P.F. (1995). Flow-mediated endothelial mechanotransduction. *Physiol Rev*, 75, 519-60.
- Davis, P.D. & Kercscmar, C.M. (1991). Neural control of the lung. In *Basic mechanisms of pediatric respiratory disease: cellular and integrative*. ed. Chernick, V. & Mellins, R.B. pp. 203-220. Philadelphia: B.C. Decker.
- Dawes, M., Chowienczyk, P.J. & Ritter, J.M. (1997). Effects of inhibition of the L-arginine/nitric oxide pathway on vasodilation caused by beta-adrenergic agonists in human forearm. *Circulation*, **95**, 2293-7.
- de Gouw, H.W., Grünberg, K., Schot, R., Kroes, A.C., Dick, E.C. & Sterk, P.J. (1998a). Relationship between exhaled nitric oxide and airway hyperresponsiveness following experimental rhinovirus infection in asthmatic subjects. *Eur Respir J*, 11, 126-32.
- de Gouw, H.W., Hendriks, J., Woltman, A.M., Twiss, I.M. & Sterk, P.J. (1998b). Exhaled nitric oxide (NO) is reduced shortly after bronchoconstriction to direct and indirect stimuli in asthma. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*, **158**, 315-9.
- De Raeve, H.R., Thunnissen, F.B., Kaneko, F.T., Guo, F.H., Lewis, M., Kavuru, M.S., Secic, M., Thomassen, M.J. & Erzurum, S.C. (1997). Decreased Cu,Zn-SOD activity in asthmatic airway epithelium: correction by inhaled corticosteroid in vivo. Am J Physiol, 272, L148-54.
- Dekhuijzen, P.N., Aben, K.K., Dekker, I., Aarts, L.P., Wielders, P.L., van Herwaarden, C.L. & Bast, A. (1996). Increased exhalation of hydrogen peroxide in patients with stable and unstable chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. Am J Respir Crit Care Med, 154, 813-6.
- Dewachter, P., Vassiliou, M., Saunier, C.G., Hartemann, D., Peslin, R. & Laxenaire, M.C. (1997). Effect of the inhibitor of NO synthase, NG-nitro-L-arginine methyl ester, on histamine-induced bronchospasm in the rabbit. Acta Physiol Scand, 161, 47-53.
- Deykin, A., Halpern, O., Massaro, A.F., Drazen, J.M. & Israel, E. (1998). Expired nitric oxide after bronchoprovocation and repeated spirometry in patients with asthma. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*, **157**, 769-75.
- Di Rosa, M., Radomski, M., Carnuccio, R. & Moncada, S. (1990). Glucocorticoids inhibit the induction of nitric oxide synthase in macrophages. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun*, **172**, 1246-52.
- Dillon, W.C., Hampl, V., Shultz, P.J., Rubins, J.B. & Archer, S.L. (1996). Origins of breath nitric oxide in humans. *Chest*, **110**, 930-8.
- Doerschug, K.C., Peterson, M.W., Dayton, C.S. & Kline, J.N. (1999). Asthma guidelines: an assessment of physician understanding and practice. Am J Respir Crit Care Med, 159, 1735-41.
- Dohlman, A.W., Black, H.R. & Royall, J.A. (1993). Expired breath hydrogen peroxide is a marker of acute airway inflammation in pediatric patients with asthma. *Am Rev Respir Dis*, **148**, 955-60.
- Dötsch, J., Demirakça, S., Terbrack, H.G., Hüls, G., Rascher, W. & Kühl, P.G. (1996). Airway nitric oxide in asthmatic children and patients with cystic fibrosis. *Eur Respir J*, **9**, 2537-40.
- Doyle, I.R., Bersten, A.D. & Nicholas, T.E. (1997). Surfactant proteins-A and -B are elevated in plasma of patients with acute respiratory failure. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*, **156**, 1217-29.
- Drazen, J.M., Evans, J.F., Stevens, R.L. & Shipp, M.A. (1995). Inflammatory effector mechanisms in asthma. Am J Respir Crit Care Med, 152, 403-7.
- Duan, Y.F., Winters, R.W., McCabe, P.M., Green, E.J. & Schneiderman, N. (1994). Basal and reactive plasma catecholamine levels under stress and anesthesia in rabbits. *Physiol Behav*, 56, 577-83.
- Dubois, A.B., Douglas, J.S., Stitt, J.T. & Mohsenin, V. (1998). Production and absorption of nitric oxide gas in the nose. J Appl Physiol, 84, 1217-24.

- DuBois, A.B., Kelley, P.M., Douglas, J.S. & Mohsenin, V. (1999). Nitric oxide production and absorption in trachea, bronchi, bronchioles, and respiratory bronchioles of humans. *J Appl Physiol*, **86**, 159-67.
- Dupont, L.J., Rochette, F., Demedts, M.G. & Verleden, G.M. (1998). Exhaled nitric oxide correlates with airway hyperresponsiveness in steroid-naive patients with mild asthma. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*, **157**, 894-8.
- Dupuy, P.M. & Frostell, C.G. (1997). Bronchial effects of nitric oxide. In *Nitric oxide and the lung*. ed. Zapol, W.M. & Bloch, K.D. pp. 285-311. Basel: Marcel Dekker.
- Dweik, R.A., Laskowski, D., Abu-Soud, H.M., Kaneko, F., Hutte, R., Stuehr, D.J. & Erzurum, S.C. (1998). Nitric oxide synthesis in the lung. Regulation by oxygen through a kinetic mechanism. J Clin Invest, 101, 660-6.
- Eccles, R. (1996). A role for the nasal cycle in respiratory defence. Eur Respir J, 9, 371-6.
- Erjefält, J.S., Erjefält, I., Sundler, F. & Persson, C.G. (1994). Mucosal nitric oxide may tonically suppress airways plasma exudation. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*, **150**, 227-32.
- Fabbri, L.M., Durham, S., Holgate, S.T., O'Byrne, P.M. & Postma, D.S. (1998). Assessment of airway inflammation: an overview. *Eur Respir J Suppl*, 26, 6S-8S.
- Faxelius, G., Hagnevik, K., Lagercrantz, H., Lundell, B. & Irestedt, L. (1983). Catecholamine surge and lung function after delivery. Arch Dis Child, 58, 262-6.
- Faxelius, G., Lagercrantz, H. & Yao, A. (1984). Sympathoadrenal activity and peripheral blood flow after birth: comparison in infants delivered vaginally and by cesarean section. *J Pediatr*, **105**, 144-8.
- Ferguson, E.A. & Eccles, R. (1997). Changes in nasal nitric oxide concentration associated with symptoms of common cold and treatment with a topical nasal decongestant. *Acta Otolaryngol (Stockh)*, **117**, 614-7.
- Figini, M., Ricciardolo, F.L., Javdan, P., Nijkamp, F.P., Emanueli, C., Pradelles, P., Folkerts, G. & Geppetti, P. (1996). Evidence that epithelium-derived relaxing factor released by bradykinin in the guinea pig trachea is nitric oxide. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*, **153**, 918-23.
- Fineman, J.R., Soifer, S.J. & Heyman, M.A. (1997). Nitric oxide in the developing lung. In *Nitric oxide and the lung*. ed. Zapol, W.M. & Bloch, K.D. pp. 87-95. Basel: Marcel Dekker.
- Fineman, J.R., Wong, J., Morin, F.C., 3rd, Wild, L.M. & Soifer, S.J. (1994). Chronic nitric oxide inhibition in utero produces persistent pulmonary hypertension in newborn lambs. J Clin Invest, 93, 2675-83.
- Fischer, A. & Hoffmann, B. (1996). Nitric oxide synthase in neurons and nerve fibers of lower airways and in vagal sensory ganglia of man. Correlation with neuropeptides. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*, **154**, 209-16.
- Flavahan, N.A., Aarhus, L.L., Rimele, T.J. & Vanhoutte, P.M. (1985). Respiratory epithelium inhibits bronchial smooth muscle tone. J Appl Physiol, 58, 834-8.
- Forsberg, S., Ludwigs, U. & Hedenstierna, G. (1999). Effects of ventilatory pattern on exhaled nitric oxide in mechanically ventilated rabbits. *Acta Anaesthesiol Scand*, **43**, 464-9.
- Frostell, C., Fratacci, M.D., Wain, J.C., Jones, R. & Zapol, W.M. (1991). Inhaled nitric oxide. A selective pulmonary vasodilator reversing hypoxic pulmonary vasoconstriction [published erratum appears in Circulation 1991 Nov;84(5):2212]. Circulation, 83, 2038-47.
- Frostell, C.G., Blomqvist, H., Hedenstierna, G., Lundberg, J. & Zapol, W.M. (1993). Inhaled nitric oxide selectively reverses human hypoxic pulmonary vasoconstriction without causing systemic vasodilation. *Anesthesiology*, 78, 427-35.
- Furchgott, R.F. (1988). Studies on the relation of rabbit aorta by sodium nitrite: the basis for the proosal that the acidactivable inhibitory factor from bovine retractor penis is organic nitrite and the endothelium-derived relaxing factor is nitric oxide. In *Mechanisms of vasodilatation*. ed. Vanhoutte, P.M. pp. 31-36. New York: Raven Press.
- Furchgott, R.F. & Zawadzki, J.V. (1980). The obligatory role of endothelial cells in the relaxation of arterial smooth muscle by acetylcholine. *Nature*, 288, 373-6.
- Gabbay, E., Fisher, A.J., Small, T., Leonard, A.J. & Corris, P.A. (1998). Exhaled single-breath nitric oxide measurements are reproducible, repeatable and reflect levels of nitric oxide found in the lower airways. *Eur Respir J*, 11, 467-72.
- Gaboury, J.P., Niu, X.F. & Kubes, P. (1996). Nitric oxide inhibits numerous features of mast cell-induced inflammation. *Circulation*, 93, 318-26.
- Garnier, P., Fajac, I., Dessanges, J.F., Dall'Ava-Santucci, J., Lockhart, A. & Dinh-Xuan, A.T. (1996). Exhaled nitric oxide during acute changes of airways calibre in asthma. *Eur Respir J*, 9, 1134-8.
- Gaston, B., Drazen, J.M., Loscalzo, J. & Stamler, J.S. (1994). The biology of nitrogen oxides in the airways. Am J Respir Crit Care Med, 149, 538-51.
- Gaston, B., Reilly, J., Drazen, J.M., Fackler, J., Ramdev, P., Arnelle, D., Mullins, M.E., Sugarbaker, D.J., Chee, C., Singel, D.J. & et al. (1993). Endogenous nitrogen oxides and bronchodilator S-nitrosothiols in human airways. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 90, 10957-61.
- Gaston, B., Sears, S., Woods, J., Hunt, J., Ponaman, M., McMahon, T. & Stamler, J.S. (1998). Bronchodilator Snitrosothiol deficiency in asthmatic respiratory failure. *Lancet*, 351, 1317-9.

- Geigel, E.J., Hyde, R.W., Perillo, I.B., Torres, A., Perkins, P.T., Pietropaoli, A.P., Frasier, L.M., Frampton, M.W. & Utell, M.J. (1999). Rate of nitric oxide production by lower alveolar airways of human lungs. *J Appl Physiol*, 86, 211-21.
- Gerlach, H., Rossaint, R., Pappert, D., Knorr, M. & Falke, K.J. (1994). Autoinhalation of nitric oxide after endogenous synthesis in nasopharynx. *Lancet*, **343**, 518-9.
- Gerstmann, D.R., Minton, S.D., Stoddard, R.A., Meredith, K.S., Monaco, F., Bertrand, J.M., Battisti, O., Langhendries, J.P., Francois, A. & Clark, R.H. (1996). The Provo multicenter early high-frequency oscillatory ventilation trial: improved pulmonary and clinical outcome in respiratory distress syndrome. *Pediatrics*, 98, 1044-57.
- Glasier, C.M., Mallory, G.B., Jr. & Steele, R.W. (1989). Significance of opacification of the maxillary and ethmoid sinuses in infants. *Journal of Pediatrics*, **114**, 45-50.
- Godard, P., Clark, T.J., Busse, W.W., Woolcock, A.J., Sterk, P., Aubier, M., Pride, N. & Postma, D. (1998). Clinical assessment of patients. *Eur Respir J Suppl*, 26, 2S-5S.
- Goil, S., Truog, W.E., Barnes, C., Norberg, M., Rezaiekhaligh, M. & Thibeault, D. (1998). Eight-epi-PGF2alpha: a possible marker of lipid peroxidation in term infants with severe pulmonary disease. *J Pediatr*, **132**, 349-51.
- Graney, D.O. (1986). Anatomy. In Otolaryngology head and neck surgery. Volume I: General, face, nose, paranasal sinuses. ed. Cummings, C.W. & Krause, C.J. St. Louis: Mosby.
- Grasemann, H., Ioannidis, I., de Groot, H. & Ratjen, F. (1997a). Metabolites of nitric oxide in the lower respiratory tract of children. *Eur J Pediatr*, **156**, 575-8.
- Grasemann, H., Michler, E., Wallot, M. & Ratjen, F. (1997b). Decreased concentration of exhaled nitric oxide (NO) in patients with cystic fibrosis. *Pediatr Pulmonol*, 24, 173-7.
- Greening, A.P. & Lowrie, D.B. (1983). Extracellular release of hydrogen peroxide by human alveolar macrophages: the relationship to cigarette smoking and lower respiratory tract infections. *Clin Sci*, **65**, 661-4.
- Greenough, A. (1994). High frequency oscillation. Eur J Pediatr, 153 [Suppl 2], S2-6.
- Greenough, A., Lagercrantz, H., Pool, J. & Dahlin, I. (1987). Plasma catecholamine levels in preterm infants. Effect of birth asphyxia and Apgar score. *Acta Paediatr Scand*, **76**, 54-9.
- Grimminger, F., Spriestersbach, R., Weissmann, N., Walmrath, D. & Seeger, W. (1995). Nitric oxide generation and hypoxic vasoconstriction in buffer-perfused rabbit lungs. *J Appl Physiol*, **78**, 1509-15.
- Gruetter, C.A., Childers, C.E., Bosserman, M.K., Lemke, S.M., Ball, J.G. & Valentovic, M.A. (1989). Comparison of relaxation induced by glyceryl trinitrate, isosorbide dinitrate, and sodium nitroprusside in bovine airways. Am *Rev Respir Dis*, **139**, 1192-7.
- Guo, F.H., De Raeve, H.R., Rice, T.W., Stuehr, D.J., Thunnissen, F.B. & Erzurum, S.C. (1995). Continuous nitric oxide synthesis by inducible nitric oxide synthase in normal human airway epithelium in vivo. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* USA, 92, 7809-13.
- Guo, F.H., Uetani, K., Haque, S.J., Williams, B.R., Dweik, R.A., Thunnissen, F.B., Calhoun, W. & Erzurum, S.C. (1997). Interferon gamma and interleukin 4 stimulate prolonged expression of inducible nitric oxide synthase in human airway epithelium through synthesis of soluble mediators [published erratum appears in J Clin Invest 1997 Sep 1;100(5):1322]. J Clin Invest, 100, 829-38.
- Gustafsson, L.E. (1997). Exhaled nitric oxide production by the lung. In *Nitric oxide and the lung*. ed. Zapol, W. & Bloch, K. pp. 185-201. Basel: Marcel Dekker.
- Gustafsson, L.E. (1998). Exhaled nitric oxide as a marker in asthma. Eur Respir J Suppl, 26, 49S-52S.
- Gustafsson, L.E., Leone, A.M., Persson, M.G., Wiklund, N.P. & Moncada, S. (1991). Endogenous nitric oxide is present in the exhaled air of rabbits, guinea pigs and humans. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun*, **181**, 852-7.
- Hallman, M. (1997). Molecular interactions between nitric oxide and lung surfactant. Biol Neonate, 71, 44-8.
- Hamid, Q., Springall, D.R., Riveros-Moreno, V., Chanez, P., Howarth, P., Redington, A., Bousquet, J., Godard, P., Holgate, S. & Polak, J.M. (1993). Induction of nitric oxide synthase in asthma. *Lancet*, **342**, 1510-3.
- Hampl, V. & Archer, S.L. (1997). The role of endogenous nitric oxide in acute hypoxic pulmonary vasoconstriction. In *Nitric oxide and the lung*. ed. Zapol, W.M. & Bloch, K.D. pp. 113-135. Basel: Marcel Dekker.
- Hansen, T. & Corbet, A. (1998). Disorders of the transition. In Avery's Disorders of the newborn. ed. Taeusch, H.W.
 & Ballard, R.A. pp. 602-629. Philadelphia: Saunders.
- Hebestreit, H., Dibbert, B., Balatti, I., Braun, D., Schapowal, A., Blaser, K. & Simon, H.U. (1998). Disruption of fas receptor signaling by nitric oxide in eosinophils. *J Exp Med*, **187**, 415-25.
- Hermans, C. & Bernard, A. (1999). Lung epithelium-specific proteins: characteristics and potential applications as markers. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*, **159**, 646-78.
- Hill, A.A., Coleman, R.A., Taylor, G.W., Moore, K.P. & Taylor, I.K. (1997). Effect of the isoprostanes, 8-iso prostaglandin E2 and 8-iso prostaglandin F2 alpha on the rabbit lung in vivo. *Prostaglandins*, **53**, 69-82.
- Hislop, A.A., Springall, D.R., Buttery, L.D., Pollock, J.S. & Haworth, S.G. (1995). Abundance of endothelial nitric oxide synthase in newborn intrapulmonary arteries. *Arch Dis Child Fetal Neonatal Ed*, **73**, F17-21.
- Ho, C.F., Wang, C.H., Liu, C.Y., Yu, C.T. & Kuo, H.P. (1997). The effect of bronchodilators on exhaled nitric oxide (NO) in patients with bronchial asthma. *Eur Respir J*, 10, 102S.

- Ho, L.P., Innes, J.A. & Greening, A.P. (1998a). Exhaled nitric oxide is not elevated in the inflammatory airways diseases of cystic fibrosis and bronchiectasis. *Eur Respir J*, **12**, 1290-4.
- Ho, L.P., Innes, J.A. & Greening, A.P. (1998b). Nitrite levels in breath condensate of patients with cystic fibrosis is elevated in contrast to exhaled nitric oxide. *Thorax*, **53**, 680-4.
- Hobbs, A.J. & Ignarro, L.J. (1997). The nitric oxide-cyclic GMP signal transduction system. In *Nitric oxide and the lung*. ed. Zapol, W.M. & Bloch, K.D. pp. 1-57. Basel: Marcel Dekker.
- Hoffman, B.B., Lefkowitz, R.J. & Taylor, P. (1995). Neurotransmission. The autonomic and somatic motor nervous systems. In *Goodman and Gilman's The pharmacological basis of therapeutics*. ed. Hardman, J.G., Gilman, A.G. & Limbird, L.E. pp. 105-139. New York: McGraw-Hill.
- Högman, M., Frostell, C.G., Hedenström, H. & Hedenstierna, G. (1993). Inhalation of nitric oxide modulates adult human bronchial tone. *Am Rev Respir Dis*, **148**, 1474-8.
- Högman, M., Strömberg, S., Schedin, U., Frostell, C., Hedenstierna, G. & Gustafsson, E. (1997). Nitric oxide from the human respiratory tract efficiently quantified by standardized single breath measurements. *Acta Physiol Scand*, **159**, 345-6.
- Högman, M., Wei, S.Z., Frostell, C., Arnberg, H. & Hedenstierna, G. (1994). Effects of inhaled nitric oxide on methacholine-induced bronchoconstriction: a concentration response study in rabbits. *Eur Respir J*, 7, 698-702.
- Holgate, S.T. (1997). The cellular and mediator basis of asthma in relation to natural history. *Lancet*, **350 Suppl 2**, SII5-9.
- Holgate, S.T. (1998). Biomarkers of asthma. Lancet, 351, 1300-1.
- Holz, O., Jorres, R.A., Koschyk, S., Speckin, P., Welker, L. & Magnussen, H. (1998). Changes in sputum composition during sputum induction in healthy and asthmatic subjects. *Clin Exp Allergy*, 28, 284-92.
- Homma, T. & Irvin, C.G. (1999). Bradykinin-induced bronchospasm in the rat in vivo: a role for nitric oxide modulation. *Eur Respir J*, **13**, 313-20.
- Horváth, I., Donnelly, L.E., Kiss, A., Paredi, P., Kharitonov, S.A. & Barnes, P.J. (1998). Raised levels of exhaled carbon monoxide are associated with an increased expression of heme oxygenase-1 in airway macrophages in asthma: a new marker of oxidative stress. *Thorax*, 53, 668-72.
- Hutcheson, I.R. & Griffith, T.M. (1991). Release of endothelium-derived relaxing factor is modulated both by frequency and amplitude of pulsatile flow. *Am J Physiol*, **261**, H257-62.
- Hyde, R.W., Geigel, E.J., Olszowka, A.J., Krasney, J.A., Forster, R.E., 2nd, Utell, M.J. & Frampton, M.W. (1997). Determination of production of nitric oxide by lower airways of humans-- theory. *J Appl Physiol*, **82**, 1290-6.
- Ignarro, L.J., Buga, G.M. & Chaudhuri, G. (1988). EDRF generation and release from perfused bovine pulmonary artery and vein. *Eur J Pharmacol*, **149**, 79-88.
- Ignarro, L.J., Buga, G.M., Wood, K.S., Byrns, R.E. & Chaudhuri, G. (1987). Endothelium-derived relaxing factor produced and released from artery and vein is nitric oxide. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, **84**, 9265-9.
- Ingber, D.E. (1997). Tensegrity: the architectural basis of cellular mechanotransduction. *Annu Rev Physiol*, **59**, 575-99.
- International paediatric asthma consensus group. (1992) Asthma: a follow up statement from an international paediatric asthma consensus group. *Arch Dis Child*, **67**, 240-8.
- Isohama, Y., Matsuo, T., Kai, H., Takahama, K. & Miyata, T. (1995). Changes in beta 1- and beta 2-adrenoceptor mRNA levels in alveolar type II cells during cultivation. *Biochem Mol Biol Int*, **36**, 561-8.
- Iwamoto, J., Pendergast, D.R., Suzuki, H. & Krasney, J.A. (1994). Effect of graded exercise on nitric oxide in expired air in humans. *Respir Physiol*, 97, 333-45.
- Jain, B., Rubinstein, I., Robbins, R.A., Leise, K.L. & Sisson, J.H. (1993). Modulation of airway epithelial cell ciliary beat frequency by nitric oxide. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun*, 191, 83-8.
- Jain, B., Rubinstein, I., Robbins, R.A. & Sisson, J.H. (1995). TNF-alpha and IL-1 beta upregulate nitric oxidedependent ciliary motility in bovine airway epithelium. *Am J Physiol*, **268**, L911-7.
- Jansson, B.O. & Larsson, B.T. (1969). Analysis of organic compounds in human breath by gas chromatographymass spectrometry. J Lab Clin Med, 74, 961-966.
- Jarvis, M.J., Russell, M.A. & Saloojee, Y. (1980). Expired air carbon monoxide: a simple breath test of tobacco smoke intake. *Br Med J*, **281**, 484-5.
- Jeffery, P.K. (1996). Bronchial biopsies and airway inflammation. Eur Respir J, 9, 1583-7.
- Jeffery, P.K. (1998). Investigation and assessment of airway and lung inflammation: we now have the tools, what are the questions?. *Eur Respir J*, **11**, 524-8.
- Jöbsis, Q., Raatgeep, H.C., Schellekens, S.L., Hop, W.C., Hermans, P.W. & de Jongste, J.C. (1998). Hydrogen peroxide in exhaled air of healthy children: reference values. *Eur Respir J*, **12**, 483-5.
- Johansson, K.U. & Carlberg, M. (1995). NO-synthase: what can research on invertebrates add to what is already known? Adv Neuroimmunol, 5, 431-42.

- Josephs, L.K., Gregg, I. & Holgate, S.T. (1990). Does non-specific bronchial responsiveness indicate the severity of asthma? *Eur Respir J*, **3**, 220-7.
- Kabbani, M.S. & Cassin, S. (1998). The effects of cGMP on fetal sheep pulmonary blood flow and lung liquid production. *Pediatr Res*, **43**, 325-30.
- Kacmarek, R.M., Ripple, R., Cockrill, B.A., Bloch, K.J., Zapol, W.M. & Johnson, D.C. (1996). Inhaled nitric oxide. A bronchodilator in mild asthmatics with methacholine-induced bronchospasm. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*, 153, 128-35.
- Kageyama, N., Miura, M., Ichinose, M., Tomaki, M., Ishikawa, J., Ohuchi, Y., Endoh, N. & Shirato, K. (1997). Role of endogenous nitric oxide in airway microvascular leakage induced by inflammatory mediators. *Eur Respir J*, 10, 13-9.
- Kamosinska, B., Radomski, M.W., Duszyk, M., Radomski, A. & Man, S.F. (1997). Nitric oxide activates chloride currents in human lung epithelial cells. *Am J Physiol*, 272, L1098-104.
- Kanazawa, H., Hirata, K. & Yoshikawa, J. (1999). Guinea pig airway hyperresponsiveness induced by blockade of the angiotensin II type 1 receptor. Role for endogenous nitric oxide. Am J Respir Crit Care Med, 159, 165-8.
- Kanazawa, H., Kawaguchi, T., Shoji, S., Fujii, T., Kudoh, S., Hirata, K., Kurihara, N. & Yoshikawa, J. (1997a). Synergistic effect of nitric oxide and vasoactive intestinal peptide on bronchoprotection against histamine in anesthetized guinea pigs. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*, **155**, 747-50.
- Kanazawa, H., Shoji, S., Yamada, M., Fujii, T., Kawaguchi, T., Kudoh, S., Hirata, K. & Yoshikawa, J. (1997b). Increased levels of nitric oxide derivatives in induced sputum in patients with asthma. J Allergy Clin Immunol, 99, 624-9.
- Kanazawa, H., Shoji, S., Yoshikawa, T., Hirata, K. & Yoshikawa, J. (1998). Increased production of endogenous nitric oxide in patients with bronchial asthma and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Clin Exp Allergy*, 28, 1244-50.
- Karadag, B., James, A.J., Gultekin, E., Wilson, N.M. & Bush, A. (1999). Nasal and lower airway level of nitric oxide in children with primary ciliary dyskinesia. *Eur Respir J*, 13, 1402-5.
- Katsuki, S., Arnold, W., Mittal, C. & Murad, F. (1977). Stimulation of guanylate cyclase by sodium nitroprusside, nitroglycerin and nitric oxide in various tissue preparations and comparison to the effects of sodium azide and hydroxylamine. J Cyclic Nucleotide Res, 3, 23-35.
- Kawai, N., Bloch, D.B., Filippov, G., Rabkina, D., Suen, H.C., Losty, P.D., Janssens, S.P., Zapol, W.M., de la Monte, S. & Bloch, K.D. (1995). Constitutive endothelial nitric oxide synthase gene expression is regulated during lung development. *Am J Physiol*, 268, L589-95.
- Kelly, F.J., Mudway, I., Blomberg, A., Frew, A. & Sandström, T. (1999). Altered lung antioxidant status in patients with mild asthma. *Lancet*, 354, 482-483.
- Kelly, N., Clee, S. & Nakielna, B. (1995). Bioactive tumor necrosis factor in the sputa of cystic fibrosis patients. *Clin Diagn Lab Immunol*, 2, 499-502.
- Kelm, M. & Yoshida, K. (1996). Metabolic fate of nitric oxide and related N-oxides. In *Methods in nitric oxide research*. ed. Feelisch, M. & Stamler, J. pp. 47-58. New York: Wiley.
- Kendall, K.A. & Senders, C.W. (1996). Orbital and intracranial complications of sinusitis in children and adults. In Diseases of the sinuses. ed. Gershwin, M.E. & Incaudo, G.A. pp. 247-271. Totowa (N.J.): Humana Press.
- Kharitonov, S., Alving, K. & Barnes, P.J. (1997). ERS task force report: Exhaled and nasal nitric oxide measurements: recommendations. *Eur Respir J*, 10, 1683-93.
- Kharitonov, S.A. & Barnes, P.J. (1996). Nitric oxide in exhaled air is a new marker of airway inflammation. *Monaldi Arch Chest Dis*, **51**, 533-7.
- Kharitonov, S.A. & Barnes, P.J. (1997). Nasal contribution to exhaled nitric oxide during exhalation against resistance or during breath holding. *Thorax*, **52**, 540-4.
- Kharitonov, S.A., Chung, K.F., Evans, D., O'Connor, B.J. & Barnes, P.J. (1996a). Increased exhaled nitric oxide in asthma is mainly derived from the lower respiratory tract. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*, **153**, 1773-80.
- Kharitonov, S.A., Logan-Sinclair, R.B., Busset, C.M. & Shinebourne, E.A. (1994a). Peak expiratory nitric oxide differences in men and women: relation to the menstrual cycle. *Br Heart J*, **72**, 243-5.
- Kharitonov, S.A., Lubec, G., Lubec, B., Hjelm, M. & Barnes, P.J. (1995a). L-arginine increases exhaled nitric oxide in normal human subjects. *Clin Sci (Colch)*, 88, 135-9.
- Kharitonov, S.A., O'Connor, B.J., Evans, D.J. & Barnes, P.J. (1995b). Allergen-induced late asthmatic reactions are associated with elevation of exhaled nitric oxide. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*, **151**, 1894-9.
- Kharitonov, S.A., Robbins, R.A., Yates, D., Keatings, V. & Barnes, P.J. (1995c). Acute and chronic effects of cigarette smoking on exhaled nitric oxide. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*, **152**, 609-12.
- Kharitonov, S.A., Wells, A.U., O'Connor, B.J., Cole, P.J., Hansell, D.M., Logan-Sinclair, R.B. & Barnes, P.J. (1995d). Elevated levels of exhaled nitric oxide in bronchiectasis. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*, **151**, 1889-93.
- Kharitonov, S.A., Yates, D. & Barnes, P.J. (1995e). Increased nitric oxide in exhaled air of normal human subjects with upper respiratory tract infections. *Eur Respir J*, **8**, 295-7.

- Kharitonov, S.A., Yates, D., Robbins, R.A., Logan-Sinclair, R., Shinebourne, E.A. & Barnes, P.J. (1994b). Increased nitric oxide in exhaled air of asthmatic patients. *Lancet*, 343, 133-5.
- Kharitonov, S.A., Yates, D.H. & Barnes, P.J. (1996b). Inhaled glucocorticoids decrease nitric oxide in exhaled air of asthmatic patients. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*, **153**, 454-7.
- Kharitonov, S.A., Yates, D.H., Chung, K.F. & Barnes, P.J. (1996c). Changes in the dose of inhaled steroid affect exhaled nitric oxide levels in asthmatic patients. *Eur Respir J*, **9**, 196-201.
- Kiely, D.G., Lee, A.F., Struthers, A.D. & Lipworth, B.J. (1998). Nitric oxide: an important role in the maintenance of systemic and pulmonary vascular tone in man. Br J Clin Pharmacol, 46, 263-6.
- Kietzmann, D., Kahl, R., Muller, M., Burchardi, H. & Kettler, D. (1993). Hydrogen peroxide in expired breath condensate of patients with acute respiratory failure and with ARDS. *Intensive Care Med*, 19, 78-81.
- Kim, D., LeCras, T., Horan, M., Tuder, R. & Abman, S. (1998). Impaired developmental expression of lung endothelial nitric oxide synthase and abnormal alveolarization in the fawn-hooded rat: implications for the risk of developing pulmonary hypertension. *Pediatr Res*, 43, 288A.
- Kim, Y.K., Dirksen, E.R. & Sanderson, M.J. (1993). Stretch-activated channels in airway epithelial cells. Am J Physiol, 265, C1306-18.
- Kim, Y.M., Bergonia, H.A., Muller, C., Pitt, B.R., Watkins, W.D. & Lancaster, J.R., Jr. (1995). Loss and degradation of enzyme-bound heme induced by cellular nitric oxide synthesis. J Biol Chem, 270, 5710-3.
- Kimberly, B., Nejadnik, B., Giraud, G.D. & Holden, W.E. (1996). Nasal contribution to exhaled nitric oxide at rest and during breathholding in humans. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*, **153**, 829-36.
- Kinsella, J.P., Neish, S.R., Shaffer, E. & Abman, S.H. (1992). Low-dose inhalation nitric oxide in persistent pulmonary hypertension of the newborn. *Lancet*, **340**, 819-20.
- Kips, J.C., Fahy, J.V., Hargreave, F.E., Ind, P.W. & in't Veen, J.C. (1998). Methods for sputum induction and analysis of induced sputum: a method for assessing airway inflammation in asthma. *Eur Respir J Suppl*, **26**, 9S-12S.
- Kips, J.C. & Pauwels, R.A. (1998). Serum eosinophil cationic protein in asthma: what does it mean? *Clin Exp Allergy*, 28, 1-3.
- Knowles, R.G. & Moncada, S. (1994). Nitric oxide synthases in mammals. *Biochem J*, 298, 249-58.
- Kobayashi, A., Hashimoto, S., Kooguchi, K., Kitamura, Y., Onodera, H., Urata, Y. & Ashihara, T. (1998). Expression of inducible nitric oxide synthase and inflammatory cytokines in alveolar macrophages of ARDS following sepsis. *Chest*, **113**, 1632-9.
- Kokoszka, J., Nelson, R.L., Swedler, W.I., Skosey, J. & Abcarian, H. (1993). Determination of inflammatory bowel disease activity by breath pentane analysis. *Dis Colon Rectum*, 36, 597-601.
- Kume, H., Hall, I.P., Washabau, R.J., Takagi, K. & Kotlikoff, M.I. (1994). Beta-adrenergic agonists regulate K_{Ca} channels in airway smooth muscle by cAMP-dependent and -independent mechanisms. J Clin Invest, 93, 371-9.
- Kuo, H.P., Liu, S. & Barnes, P.J. (1992). The effect of endogenous nitric oxide on neurogenic plasma exudation in guinea-pig airways. *Eur J Pharmacol*, 221, 385-8.
- Lagercrantz, H. (1998). Sympathoadrenal mechanism during development. In *Fetal and neonatal physiology*. ed. Polin, R.A. & Fox, W.W. pp. 220-225. Philadelphia: Saunders.
- Lagercrantz, H. & Bistoletti, P. (1977). Catecholamine release in the newborn infant at birth. Pediatr Res, 11, 889-93.
- Lagercrantz, H. & Slotkin, T.A. (1986). The "stress" of being born. Sci Am, 254, 100-7.
- Laine, M., Arjamaa, O., Vuolteenaho, O., Ruskoaho, H. & Weckstrom, M. (1994). Block of stretch-activated atrial natriuretic peptide secretion by gadolinium in isolated rat atrium. *J Physiol (Lond)*, **480**, 553-61.
- Lanz, M.J., Leung, D.Y., McCormick, D.R., Harbeck, R., Szefler, S.J. & White, C.W. (1997). Comparison of exhaled nitric oxide, serum eosinophilic cationic protein, and soluble interleukin-2 receptor in exacerbations of pediatric asthma. *Pediatr Pulmonol*, 24, 305-11.
- Lawson, E.E., Brown, E.R., Torday, J.S., Madansky, D.L. & Taeusch, H.W., Jr. (1978). The effect of epinephrine on tracheal fluid flow and surfactant efflux in fetal sheep. Am Rev Respir Dis, 118, 1023-6.
- Lee, K.H., Tan, P.S., Rico, P., Delgado, E., Kellum, J.A. & Pinsky, M.R. (1997). Low levels of nitric oxide as contaminant in hospital compressed air: physiologic significance? *Crit Care Med*, **25**, 1143-6.
- Lei, Y.H., Barnes, P.J. & Rogers, D.F. (1993). Regulation of NANC neural bronchoconstriction in vivo in the guineapig: involvement of nitric oxide, vasoactive intestinal peptide and soluble guanylyl cyclase. *Br J Pharmacol*, 108, 228-35.
- Leone, A.M., Gustafsson, L.E., Francis, P.L., Persson, M.G., Wiklund, N.P. & Moncada, S. (1994). Nitric oxide is present in exhaled breath in humans: direct GC-MS confirmation. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun*, 201, 883-7.
- Levin, R. (1998). Drugs. In Avery's Diseases of the newborn. ed. Taeusch, H.W. & Ballard, R.A. pp. 1343-1356. Philadelphia: Saunders.
- Lewandowski, K., Busch, T., Lewandowski, M., Keske, U., Gerlach, H. & Falke, K.J. (1996). Evidence of nitric oxide in the exhaled gas of Asian elephants (Elephas maximus). *Respir Physiol*, **106**, 91-8.

- Lewandowski, K., Busch, T., Lohbrunner, H., Rensing, S., Keske, U., Gerlach, H. & Falke, K.J. (1998). Low nitric oxide concentrations in exhaled gas and nasal airways of mammals without paranasal sinuses. J Appl Physiol, 85, 405-10.
- Li, C.G. & Rand, M.J. (1991). Evidence that part of the NANC relaxant response of guinea-pig trachea to electrical field stimulation is mediated by nitric oxide. *Br J Pharmacol*, **102**, 91-4.
- Lim, S., Jatakanon, A., John, M., Gilbey, T., O'Connor B, J., Chung, K.F. & Barnes, P.J. (1999). Effect of inhaled budesonide on lung function and airway inflammation. Assessment by various inflammatory markers in mild asthma. Am J Respir Crit Care Med, 159, 22-30.
- Lincoln, J., Hoyle, C.H.V. & Burnstock, G. (1997). Nitric oxide in health and disease. Cambridge: University Press.
- Liu, M. & Slutsky, A.S. (1997). Anti-inflammatory therapies: application of molecular biology techniques in intensive care medicine. *Intensive Care Med*, 23, 718-31.
- Liu, S., Kuo, H.P., Sheppard, M.N., Barnes, P.J. & Evans, T.W. (1994). Vagal stimulation induces increased pulmonary vascular permeability in guinea pig. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*, **149**, 744-50.
- Loukides, S., Horvath, I., Wodehouse, T., Cole, P.J. & Barnes, P.J. (1998a). Elevated levels of expired breath hydrogen peroxide in bronchiectasis. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*, **158**, 991-4.
- Loukides, S., Kharitonov, S., Wodehouse, T., Cole, P.J. & Barnes, P.J. (1998b). Effect of arginine on mucociliary function in primary ciliary dyskinesia. *Lancet*, 352, 371-2.
- Lukacs, N.W. & Ward, P.A. (1996). Inflammatory mediators, cytokines, and adhesion molecules in pulmonary inflammation and injury. *Adv Immunol*, **62**, 257-304.
- Lundberg, J.O., Farkas-Szallasi, T., Weitzberg, E., Rinder, J., Lidholm, J., Anggaard, A., Hokfelt, T., Lundberg, J.M. & Alving, K. (1995a). High nitric oxide production in human paranasal sinuses. *Nat Med*, **1**, 370-3.
- Lundberg, J.O., Lundberg, J.M., Settergren, G., Alving, K. & Weitzberg, E. (1995b). Nitric oxide, produced in the upper airways, may act in an 'aerocrine' fashion to enhance pulmonary oxygen uptake in humans. *Acta Physiol Scand*, **155**, 467-8.
- Lundberg, J.O., Nordvall, S.L., Weitzberg, E., Kollberg, H. & Alving, K. (1996a). Exhaled nitric oxide in paediatric asthma and cystic fibrosis. *Arch Dis Child*, **75**, 323-6.
- Lundberg, J.O., Rinder, J., Weitzberg, E., Lundberg, J.M. & Alving, K. (1994a). Nasally exhaled nitric oxide in humans originates mainly in the paranasal sinuses. *Acta Physiol Scand*, **152**, 431-2.
- Lundberg, J.O., Settergren, G., Gelinder, S., Lundberg, J.M., Alving, K. & Weitzberg, E. (1996b). Inhalation of nasally derived nitric oxide modulates pulmonary function in humans. *Acta Physiol Scand*, **158**, 343-7.
- Lundberg, J.O., Weitzberg, E., Lundberg, J.M. & Alving, K. (1994b). Intragastric nitric oxide production in humans: measurements in expelled air. *Gut*, **35**, 1543-6.
- Lundberg, J.O., Weitzberg, E., Nordvall, S.L., Kuylenstierna, R., Lundberg, J.M. & Alving, K. (1994c). Primarily nasal origin of exhaled nitric oxide and absence in Kartagener's syndrome. *Eur Respir J*, **7**, 1501-4.
- Mak, J.C., Nishikawa, M., Haddad, E.B., Kwon, O.J., Hirst, S.J., Twort, C.H. & Barnes, P.J. (1996). Localisation and expression of beta-adrenoceptor subtype mRNAs in human lung. *Eur J Pharmacol*, **302**, 215-21.
- Massaro, A.F., Gaston, B., Kita, D., Fanta, C., Stamler, J.S. & Drazen, J.M. (1995). Expired nitric oxide levels during treatment of acute asthma. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*, **152**, 800-3.
- Massaro, A.F., Mehta, S., Lilly, C.M., Kobzik, L., Reilly, J.J. & Drazen, J.M. (1996). Elevated nitric oxide concentrations in isolated lower airway gas of asthmatic subjects. Am J Respir Crit Care Med, 153, 1510-4.
- Massias, L., Postaire, E., Regnault, C. & Hazebroucq, G. (1993). Thermal desorption-gas chromatographic determination of ethane and pentane in breath as potential markers of lipid peroxidation. *Biomed Chromatogr*, 7, 200-3.
- Mattes, J., Storm van's Gravesande, K., Reining, U., Alving, K., Ihorst, G., Henschen, M. & Kuehr, J. (1999). NO in exhaled air is correlated with markers of eosinophilic airway inflammation in corticosteroid-dependent childhood asthma. *Eur Respir J*, **13**, 1391-5.
- Maziak, W., Loukides, S., Culpitt, S., Sullivan, P., Kharitonov, S.A. & Barnes, P.J. (1998). Exhaled nitric oxide in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. Am J Respir Crit Care Med, 157, 998-1002.
- McKusick, V.A. (1986). Immotile cilia syndrome 1; ICS1, last updated on 10.6.97. In Online Mendelian inheritance in man: National Center for Biotechnology Information, http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/htbinpost/Omim/dispmim?242650, accessed on 19 Aug 1999.
- McKusick, V.A. (1988). Heme oxygenase 1; HMOX1, last updated on 3.3.99. In Online Mendelian inheritance in man: National Center for Biotechnology Information, http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/htbinpost/Omim/dispmim?141250, accessed on 18 Aug 1999.
- Mehta, S., Drazen, J.M. & Lilly, C.M. (1997a). Endogenous nitric oxide and allergic bronchial hyperresponsiveness in guinea pigs. Am J Physiol, 273, L656-62.
- Mehta, S., Magder, S. & Levy, R.D. (1997b). The effects of changes in ventilation and cardiac output on expired nitric oxide. *Chest*, **111**, 1045-9.

- Meijer, R.J., Kerstjens, H.A., Postma, D.S., Koeter, G.H. & van der Mark, T.W. (1996). Exhaled nitric oxide concentration is influenced by alcohol containing disinfectants. *Eur Respir J*, **9**, 1111.
- Meng, Q.H., Springall, D.R., Bishop, A.E., Morgan, K., Evans, T.J., Habib, S., Gruenert, D.C., Gyi, K.M., Hodson, M.E., Yacoub, M.H. & Polak, J.M. (1998). Lack of inducible nitric oxide synthase in bronchial epithelium: a possible mechanism of susceptibility to infection in cystic fibrosis. *J Pathol*, **184**, 323-31.
- Miles, P.R., Bowman, L., Rao, K.M., Baatz, J.E. & Huffman, L. (1999). Pulmonary surfactant inhibits LPS-induced nitric oxide production by alveolar macrophages. Am J Physiol, 276, L186-96.
- Miles, P.R., Bowman, L., Rengasamy, A. & Huffman, L. (1998). Constitutive nitric oxide production by rat alveolar macrophages. Am J Physiol, 274, L360-8.
- Mills, P.C., Marlin, D.J., Demoncheaux, E., Scott, C., Casas, I., Smith, N.C. & Higenbottam, T. (1996). Nitric oxide and exercise in the horse. *J Physiol (Lond)*, **495**, 863-74.
- Ming, Z., Parent, R. & Lavallee, M. (1997). Beta 2-adrenergic dilation of resistance coronary vessels involves KATP channels and nitric oxide in conscious dogs. *Circulation*, **95**, 1568-76.
- Moncada, S., Palmer, R.M. & Higgs, E.A. (1991). Nitric oxide: physiology, pathophysiology, and pharmacology. *Pharmacol Rev*, **43**, 109-42.
- Montuschi, P., Ciabattoni, G., Paredi, P., Pantelidis, P., du Bois, R.M., Kharitonov, S.A. & Barnes, P.J. (1998). 8-Isoprostane as a biomarker of oxidative stress in interstitial lung diseases. Am J Respir Crit Care Med, 158, 1524-7.
- Montuschi, P., Corradi, M., Ciabattoni, G., Nightingale, J., Kharitonov, S.A. & Barnes, P.J. (1999). Increased 8isoprostane, a marker of oxidative stress, in exhaled condensate of asthma patients. Am J Respir Crit Care Med, 160, 216-20.
- Morrow, J.D. & Roberts, L.J. (1997). The isoprostanes: unique bioactive products of lipid peroxidation. Prog Lipid Res, 36, 1-21.
- Naruse, K. & Sokabe, M. (1993). Involvement of stretch-activated ion channels in Ca2+ mobilization to mechanical stretch in endothelial cells. *Am J Physiol*, **264**, C1037-44.
- Nathan, C. & Xie, Q.W. (1994). Nitric oxide synthases: roles, tolls, and controls. Cell, 78, 915-8.
- Nathan, C.F. & Hibbs, J.B., Jr. (1991). Role of nitric oxide synthesis in macrophage antimicrobial activity. *Curr Opin Immunol*, 3, 65-70.
- National Heart Blood and Lung Institute (1992). International consensus report on diagnosis and treatment of asthma. *Eur Respir J*, **5**, 601-641.
- Nijkamp, F.P., van der Linde, H.J. & Folkerts, G. (1993). Nitric oxide synthesis inhibitors induce airway hyperresponsiveness in the guinea pig in vivo and in vitro. Role of the epithelium. *Am Rev Respir Dis*, **148**, 727-34.
- Nogami, H., Umeno, E., Kano, S., Hirose, T. & Nishima, S. (1998). Effect of nitric oxide synthase inhibitor on allergenand hyperventilation-induced bronchoconstriction in guinea-pigs. *Eur Respir J*, **12**, 1318-21.
- Nussler, A.K. & Billiar, T.R. (1993). Inflammation, immunoregulation, and inducible nitric oxide synthase. J Leukoc Biol, 54, 171-8.
- Odita, J.C., Akamaguna, A.I., Ogisi, F.O., Amu, O.D. & Ugbodaga, C.I. (1986). Pneumatisation of the maxillary sinus in normal and symptomatic children. *Pediatr Radiol*, **16**, 365-7.
- O'Donnell, V.B., Eiserich, J.P., Bloodsworth, A., Chumley, P.H., Kirk, M., Barnes, S., Darley-Usmar, V.M. & Freeman, B.A. (1999). Nitration of unsaturated fatty acids by nitric oxide-derived reactive species. *Methods Enzymol*, **301**, 454-70.
- Ohuchi, Y., Ichinose, M., Miura, M., Kageyama, N., Tomaki, M., Endoh, N., Mashito, Y., Sugiura, H. & Shirato, K. (1998). Induction of nitric oxide synthase by lipopolysaccharide inhalation enhances substance P-induced microvascular leakage in guinea-pigs. *Eur Respir J*, **12**, 831-6.
- Olopade, C.O., Christon, J.A., Zakkar, M., Hua, C., Swedler, W.I., Scheff, P.A. & Rubinstein, I. (1997a). Exhaled pentane and nitric oxide levels in patients with obstructive sleep apnea. *Chest*, **111**, 1500-4.
- Olopade, C.O., Zakkar, M., Swedler, W.I. & Rubinstein, I. (1997b). Exhaled pentane levels in acute asthma. *Chest*, **111**, 862-5.
- Olver, R.E. (1981). Of labour and the lungs. Arch Dis Child, 56, 659-62.
- Otterbein, L., Sylvester, S.L. & Choi, A.M. (1995). Hemoglobin provides protection against lethal endotoxemia in rats: the role of heme oxygenase-1. *Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol*, **13**, 595-601.
- Özdemir, A., Brown, M.A. & Morgan, W.J. (1997). Markers and mediators of inflammation in neonatal lung disease. *Pediatr Pulmonol*, **23**, 292-306.
- Padbury, J.F., Hobel, C.J., Lam, R.W. & Fisher, D.A. (1981). Sex differences in lung and adrenal neurosympathetic development in rabbits. Am J Obstet Gynecol, 141, 199-204.
- Palmer, R.M., Ferrige, A.G. & Moncada, S. (1987). Nitric oxide release accounts for the biological activity of endothelium-derived relaxing factor. *Nature*, 327, 524-6.

- Paredi, P., Leckie, M.J., Horvath, I., Allegra, L., Kharitonov, S.A. & Barnes, P.J. (1999). Changes in exhaled carbon monoxide and nitric oxide levels following allergen challenge in patients with asthma. *Eur Respir J*, **13**, 48-52.
- Park, C.S., Lee, H.S., Lee, H.Y. & Krishna, G. (1997). An unprocessed pseudogene of inducible nitric oxide synthase gene in human. *Nitric Oxide*, 1, 294-300.
- Parsons-Schaeffer, J. (1920). The nose, paranasal sinuses, nasolacrimal passages, and olfactory organ in man. A genetic, developmental, and anatomico-physiological consideration. Philadelphia: P. Blakiston's Son & Co.
- Patel, R.P., McAndrew, J., Sellak, H., White, C.R., Jo, H., Freeman, B.A. & Darley-Usmar, V.M. (1999). Biological aspects of reactive nitrogen species. *Biochim Biophys Acta*, 1411, 385-400.
- Pauling, L., Robinson, A.B., Teranishi, R. & Cary, P. (1971). Quantitative analysis of urine vapor and breath by gasliquid partition chromatography. PNAS, 68, 2374-2376.
- Pedersen, B., Dahl, R., Karlström, R., Peterson, C.G. & Venge, P. (1996). Eosinophil and neutrophil activity in asthma in a one-year trial with inhaled budesonide. The impact of smoking. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*, **153**, 1519-29.
- Pedersen, S. (1998). Asthma in children. In Asthma. Basic mechanisms and clinical measurement. ed. Barnes, P.J., Rodger, I.W. & N.C., T. pp. 859-902. London: Academic Press.
- Pendergast, D.R., Krasney, J.A. & DeRoberts, D. (1999). Effects of immersion in cool water on lung-exhaled nitric oxide at rest and during exercise. *Respir Physiol*, 115, 73-81.
- Pendino, K.J., Laskin, J.D., Shuler, R.L., Punjabi, C.J. & Laskin, D.L. (1993). Enhanced production of nitric oxide by rat alveolar macrophages after inhalation of a pulmonary irritant is associated with increased expression of nitric oxide synthase. J Immunol, 151, 7196-205.
- Persson, M.G., Cederqvist, B., Wiklund, C.U. & Gustafsson, L.E. (1994a). Ethanol causes decrements in airway excretion of endogenous nitric oxide in humans. *Eur J Pharmacol*, **270**, 273-8.
- Persson, M.G., Friberg, S.G., Hedqvist, P. & Gustafsson, L.E. (1993a). Endogenous nitric oxide counteracts antigeninduced bronchoconstriction. *Eur J Pharmacol*, **249**, R7-8.
- Persson, M.G. & Gustafsson, L.E. (1993). Allergen-induced airway obstruction in guinea-pigs is associated with changes in nitric oxide levels in exhaled air. *Acta Physiol Scand*, **149**, 461-6.
- Persson, M.G., Gustafsson, L.E., Wiklund, N.P., Moncada, S. & Hedqvist, P. (1990). Endogenous nitric oxide as a probable modulator of pulmonary circulation and hypoxic pressor response in vivo. Acta Physiol Scand, 140, 449-57.
- Persson, M.G., Lonnqvist, P.A. & Gustafsson, L.E. (1995). Positive end-expiratory pressure ventilation elicits increases in endogenously formed nitric oxide as detected in air exhaled by rabbits. *Anesthesiology*, 82, 969-74.
- Persson, M.G., Midtvedt, T., Leone, A.M. & Gustafsson, L.E. (1994b). Ca⁽²⁺⁾-dependent and Ca⁽²⁺⁾-independent exhaled nitric oxide, presence in germ-free animals, and inhibition by arginine analogues. *Eur J Pharmacol*, 264, 13-20.
- Persson, M.G., Wiklund, N.P. & Gustafsson, L.E. (1993b). Endogenous nitric oxide in single exhalations and the change during exercise. Am Rev Respir Dis, 148, 1210-4.
- Persson, M.G., Zetterstrom, O., Agrenius, V., Ihre, E. & Gustafsson, L.E. (1994c). Single-breath nitric oxide measurements in asthmatic patients and smokers. *Lancet*, 343, 146-7.
- Pfeffer, K.D., Ellison, G., Robertson, D. & Day, R.W. (1996). The effect of inhaled nitric oxide in pediatric asthma. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*, **153**, 747-51.
- Philippou, S., Sommerfeld, H.J., Wiese, M. & Morgenroth, K. (1993). The morphological substrate of autonomic regulation of the bronchial epithelium. *Virchows Arch A Pathol Anat Histopathol*, 423, 469-76.
- Phillips, C.R., Giraud, G.D. & Holden, W.E. (1996). Exhaled nitric oxide during exercise: site of release and modulation by ventilation and blood flow. J Appl Physiol, 80, 1865-71.
- Piacentini, G.L., Bodini, A., Costella, S., Vicentini, L., Mazzi, P., Sperandio, S. & Boner, A.L. (1999). Exhaled nitric oxide and sputum eosinophil markers of inflammation in asthmatic children. *Eur Respir J*, **13**, 1386-90.
- Pierce, M.R. & Bancalari, E. (1995). The role of inflammation in the pathogenesis of bronchopulmonary dysplasia. *Pediatr Pulmonol*, **19**, 371-8.
- Pitkänen, O.M., Hallman, M. & Andersson, S.M. (1990). Correlation of free oxygen radical-induced lipid peroxidation with outcome in very low birth weight infants. *J Pediatr*, **116**, 760-4.
- Pittet, J.F., Mackersie, R.C., Martin, T.R. & Matthay, M.A. (1997). Biological markers of acute lung injury: prognostic and pathogenetic significance. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*, **155**, 1187-205.
- Pogliaghi, S., Krasney, J.A. & Pendergast, D.R. (1997). Effect of gravity on lung exhaled nitric oxide at rest and during exercise. *Respir Physiol*, 107, 157-64.
- Powell, K.L. & Baylis, S.A. (1995). The antiviral effects of nitric oxide. Trends Microbiol, 3, 81-2.
- Punjabi, C.J., Laskin, J.D., Pendino, K.J., Goller, N.L., Durham, S.K. & Laskin, D.L. (1994). Production of nitric oxide by rat type II pneumocytes: increased expression of inducible nitric oxide synthase following inhalation of a pulmonary irritant. Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol, 11, 165-72.

- Radomski, M.W., Palmer, R.M. & Moncada, S. (1990). Glucocorticoids inhibit the expression of an inducible, but not the constitutive, nitric oxide synthase in vascular endothelial cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, **87**, 10043-7.
- Rahman, I., Morrison, D., Donaldson, K. & MacNee, W. (1996). Systemic oxidative stress in asthma, COPD, and smokers. Am J Respir Crit Care Med, 154, 1055-60.
- Ramnarine, S.I., Khawaja, A.M., Barnes, P.J. & Rogers, D.F. (1996). Nitric oxide inhibition of basal and neurogenic mucus secretion in ferret trachea in vitro. *Br J Pharmacol*, **118**, 998-1002.
- Rebich, S., Devine, J.O. & Armstead, W.M. (1995). Role of nitric oxide and cAMP in beta-adrenoceptor-induced pial artery vasodilation. *Am J Physiol*, **268**, H1071-6.
- Rees, D.D., Palmer, R.M. & Moncada, S. (1989). Role of endothelium-derived nitric oxide in the regulation of blood pressure. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 86, 3375-8.
- Ricciardolo, F.L., Geppetti, P., Mistretta, A., Nadel, J.A., Sapienza, M.A., Bellofiore, S. & Di Maria, G.U. (1996). Randomised double-blind placebo-controlled study of the effect of inhibition of nitric oxide synthesis in bradykinin-induced asthma. *Lancet*, **348**, 374-7.
- Rimar, S. & Gillis, C.N. (1993). Selective pulmonary vasodilation by inhaled nitric oxide is due to hemoglobin inactivation. *Circulation*, 88, 2884-7.
- Rinder, J. (1996). Sensory neuropeptides and nitric oxide in nasal vascular regulation. *Acta Physiol Scand Suppl*, **632**, 1-45.
- Rinder, J., Lundberg, J.O.N., Änggård, A., Alving, K. & Lundberg, J.M. (1996). Effects of topical nasal decongestants, L-arginine and nitric oxide synthase inhibition on nasal cavity nitric oxide levels and nasal cavity volume in man. Am J Rhinol, 157, 233-244.
- Ring, J.C. & Stidham, G.L. (1994). Novel therapies for acute respiratory failure. Pediatr Clin North Am, 41, 1325-63.
- Robbins, C.G., Davis, J.M., Merritt, T.A., Amirkhanian, J.D., Sahgal, N., Morin, F.C., 3rd & Horowitz, S. (1995). Combined effects of nitric oxide and hyperoxia on surfactant function and pulmonary inflammation. Am J Physiol, 269, L545-50.
- Robbins, R.A., Barnes, P.J., Springall, D.R., Warren, J.B., Kwon, O.J., Buttery, L.D., Wilson, A.J., Geller, D.A. & Polak, J.M. (1994a). Expression of inducible nitric oxide in human lung epithelial cells. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun*, 203, 209-18.
- Robbins, R.A., Floreani, A.A., Von Essen, S.G., Sisson, J.H., Hill, G.E., Rubinstein, I. & Townley, R.G. (1996). Measurement of exhaled nitric oxide by three different techniques. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*, **153**, 1631-5.
- Robbins, R.A., Sisson, J.H., Springall, D.R., Nelson, K.J., Taylor, J.A., Mason, N.A., Polak, J.M. & Townley, R.G. (1997). Human lung mononuclear cells induce nitric oxide synthase in murine airway epithelial cells in vitro: role of TNFalpha and IL-1beta. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*, **155**, 268-73.
- Robbins, R.A., Springall, D.R., Warren, J.B., Kwon, O.J., Buttery, L.D., Wilson, A.J., Adcock, I.M., Riveros-Moreno, V., Moncada, S., Polak, J. & Barnes, P.J. (1994b). Inducible nitric oxide synthase is increased in murine lung epithelial cells by cytokine stimulation. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun*, **198**, 835-43.
- Roberts, J.D., Jr., Fineman, J.R., Morin, F.C., 3rd, Shaul, P.W., Rimar, S., Schreiber, M.D., Polin, R.A., Zwass, M.S., Zayek, M.M., Gross, I., Heymann, M.A. & Zapol, W.M. (1997). Inhaled nitric oxide and persistent pulmonary hypertension of the newborn. The Inhaled Nitric Oxide Study Group. N Engl J Med, 336, 605-10.
- Robertson, R.M. & Robertson, D. (1996). Drugs used for the treatment of myocardial ischemia. In *Goodman & Gilman's The pharmacological basis of therapeutics*. ed. Hardman, J.G., Gilman, A.G. & Limbird, L.E. pp. 759-779. New York: McGraw-Hill.
- Rodenstein, D.O. & Stanescu, D.C. (1986). The soft palate and breathing. Am Rev Respir Dis, 134, 311-25.
- Rosales, O.R., Isales, C.M., Barrett, P.Q., Brophy, C. & Sumpio, B.E. (1997). Exposure of endothelial cells to cyclic strain induces elevations of cytosolic Ca²⁺ concentration through mobilization of intracellular and extracellular pools. *Biochem J*, **326**, 385-92.
- Royall, J.A., Kooy, N.W. & Beckman, J.S. (1995). Nitric oxide-related oxidants in acute lung injury. New Horiz, 3, 113-22.
- Rugg, E.L., Barnett, D.B. & Nahorski, S.R. (1978). Coexistence of beta1 and beta2 adrenoceptors in mammalian lung: evidence from direct binding studies. *Mol Pharmacol*, **14**, 996-1005.
- Rutgers, S.R., Meijer, R.J., Kerstjens, H.A., van der Mark, T.W., Koeter, G.H. & Postma, D.S. (1998). Nitric oxide measured with single-breath and tidal-breathing methods in asthma and COPD. *Eur Respir J*, **12**, 816-9.
- Sadeghi-Hashjin, G., Folkerts, G., Henricks, P.A., Verheyen, A.K., van der Linde, H.J., van Ark, I., Coene, A. & Nijkamp, F.P. (1996). Peroxynitrite induces airway hyperresponsiveness in guinea pigs in vitro and in vivo. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*, **153**, 1697-701.
- Salome, C.M., Roberts, A.M., Brown, N.J., Dermand, J., Marks, G.B. & Woolcock, A.J. (1999). Exhaled nitric oxide measurements in a population sample of young adults. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*, **159**, 911-6.
- Sanders, S.P. (1999). Asthma, viruses, and nitric oxide. Proc Soc Exp Biol Med, 220, 123-32.
- Sanderson, M.J., Charles, A.C. & Dirksen, E.R. (1990). Mechanical stimulation and intercellular communication increases intracellular Ca2+ in epithelial cells. *Cell Regul*, **1**, 585-96.

- Sanna, A., Kurtansky, A., Veriter, C. & Stanescu, D. (1994). Bronchodilator effect of inhaled nitric oxide in healthy men [published erratum appears in Am J Respir Crit Care Med 1995 Mar;151(3 Pt 1):927]. Am J Respir Crit Care Med, 150, 1702-4.
- Sapienza, M.A., Kharitonov, S.A., Horvath, I., Chung, K.F. & Barnes, P.J. (1998). Effect of inhaled L-arginine on exhaled nitric oxide in normal and asthmatic subjects. *Thorax*, **53**, 172-5.
- Sartori, C., Lepori, M., Busch, T., Duplain, H., Hildebrandt, W., Bärtsch, P., Nicod, P., Falke, K.J. & Scherrer, U. (1999). Exhaled nitric oxide does not provide a marker of vascular endothelial function in healthy humans. Am J Respir Crit Care Med, in press.
- Sato, Y., Walley, K.R., Klut, M.E., English, D., D'Yachkova, Y., Hogg, J.C. & van, E.S. (1999). Nitric oxide reduces the sequestration of polymorphonuclear leukocytes in lung by changing deformability and CD18 expression. Am J Respir Crit Care Med, 159, 1469-76.
- Schedin, U., Frostell, C. & Gustafsson, L.E. (1995a). Nitric oxide occurs in high concentrations in monkey upper airways. Acta Physiol Scand, 155, 473-4.
- Schedin, U., Frostell, C., Persson, M.G., Jakobsson, J., Andersson, G. & Gustafsson, L.E. (1995b). Contribution from upper and lower airways to exhaled endogenous nitric oxide in humans. *Acta Anaesthesiol Scand*, 39, 327-32.
- Schedin, U., Norman, M., Gustafsson, L.E., Herin, P. & Frostell, C. (1996). Endogenous nitric oxide in the upper airways of healthy newborn infants. *Pediatr Res*, 40, 148-51.
- Schedin, U., Norman, M., Gustafsson, L.E., Jonsson, B. & Frostell, C. (1997a). Endogenous nitric oxide in the upper airways of premature and term infants. Acta Paediatr, 86, 1229-35.
- Schedin, U., Roken, B.O., Nyman, G., Frostell, C. & Gustafsson, L.E. (1997b). Endogenous nitric oxide in the airways of different animal species. *Acta Anaesthesiol Scand*, 41, 1133-41.
- Scheideler, L., Manke, H.G., Schwulera, U., Inacker, O. & Hammerle, H. (1993). Detection of nonvolatile macromolecules in breath. A possible diagnostic tool? *Am Rev Respir Dis*, **148**, 778-84.
- Scheinmann, P., Pedersen, S., Warner, J.O. & de Blic, J. (1998). Methods for assessment of airways inflammation: paediatrics. *Eur Respir J Suppl*, 26, 538-588.
- Schilling, J., Holzer, P., Guggenbach, M., Gyurech, D., Marathia, K. & Geroulanos, S. (1994). Reduced endogenous nitric oxide in the exhaled air of smokers and hypertensives. *Eur Respir J*, **7**, 467-71.
- Schmidt, H.H., Lohmann, S.M. & Walter, U. (1993). The nitric oxide and cGMP signal transduction system: regulation and mechanism of action. *Biochim Biophys Acta*, **1178**, 153-75.
- Schuster, A., Haarmann, A. & Wahn, V. (1995). Cytokines in neutrophil-dominated airway inflammation in patients with cystic fibrosis. *Eur Arch Otorhinolaryngol Suppl*, 1, S59-60.
- Settergren, G., Angdin, M., Astudillo, R., Gelinder, S., Liska, J., Lundberg, J.O. & Weitzberg, E. (1998). Decreased pulmonary vascular resistance during nasal breathing: modulation by endogenous nitric oxide from the paranasal sinuses. *Acta Physiol Scand*, 163, 235-9.
- Shatz, A., Arensburg, B., Hiss, J. & Ostfeld, E. (1994). Cervical posture and nasal breathing in infancy. *Acta Anat*, **149**, 141-5.
- Shaul, P.W. (1995). Nitric oxide in the developing lung. Adv Pediatr, 42, 367-414.
- Shuttleworth, C.W. & Sanders, K.M. (1996). Involvement of nitric oxide in neuromuscular transmission in canine proximal colon. Proc Soc Exp Biol Med, 211, 16-23.
- Silkoff, P.E., Caramori, M., Tremblay, L., McClean, P., Chaparro, C., Kesten, S., Hutcheon, M., Slutsky, A.S., Zamel, N. & Keshavjee, S. (1998a). Exhaled nitric oxide in human lung transplantation. A noninvasive marker of acute rejection. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*, **157**, 1822-8.
- Silkoff, P.E., McClean, P.A., Caramori, M., Slutsky, A.S. & Zamel, N. (1998b). A significant proportion of exhaled nitric oxide arises in large airways in normal subjects. *Respir Physiol*, **113**, 33-8.
- Silkoff, P.E., McClean, P.A., Slutsky, A.S., Furlott, H.G., Hoffstein, E., Wakita, S., Chapman, K.R., Szalai, J.P. & Zamel, N. (1997). Marked flow-dependence of exhaled nitric oxide using a new technique to exclude nasal nitric oxide. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*, **155**, 260-7.
- Silkoff, P.E., Wakita, S., Chatkin, J., Ansarin, K., Gutierrez, C., Caramori, M., McClean, P., Slutsky, A.S., Zamel, N. & Chapman, K.R. (1999). Exhaled nitric oxide after beta2-agonist inhalation and spirometry in asthma. Am J Respir Crit Care Med, 159, 940-4.
- Silvestri, M., Spallarossa, D., Frangova Yourukova, V., Battistini, E., Fregonese, B. & Rossi, G.A. (1999). Orally exhaled nitric oxide levels are related to the degree of blood eosinophilia in atopic children with mild-intermittent asthma. *Eur Respir J*, **13**, 321-6.
- Sprague, R.S., Thiemermann, C. & Vane, J.R. (1992). Endogenous endothelium-derived relaxing factor opposes hypoxic pulmonary vasoconstriction and supports blood flow to hypoxic alveoli in anesthetized rabbits. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 89, 8711-5.
- Stachow, R. (1995). High-frequency ventilation. Basics and practical application. Lübeck: Drägerwerk AG.
- Stamler, J.S., Loh, E., Roddy, M.A., Currie, K.E. & Creager, M.A. (1994). Nitric oxide regulates basal systemic and pulmonary vascular resistance in healthy humans. *Circulation*, 89, 2035-40.

- Steerenberg, P.A., Snelder, J.B., Fischer, P.H., Vos, J.G., van Loveren, H. & van Amsterdam, J.G. (1999). Increased exhaled nitric oxide on days with high outdoor air pollution is of endogenous origin. *Eur Respir J*, **13**, 334-7.
- Stirling, R.G., Kharitonov, S.A., Campbell, D., Robinson, D.S., Durham, S.R., Chung, K.F. & Barnes, P.J. (1998). Increase in exhaled nitric oxide levels in patients with difficult asthma and correlation with symptoms and disease severity despite treatment with oral and inhaled corticosteroids. Asthma and Allergy Group. *Thorax*, 53, 1030-4.
- Strömberg, S., Lonnqvist, P.A., Persson, M.G. & Gustafsson, L.E. (1997). Lung distension and carbon dioxide affect pulmonary nitric oxide formation in the anaesthetized rabbit. Acta Physiol Scand, 159, 59-67.
- Swerup, C., Purali, N. & Rydqvist, B. (1991). Block of receptor response in the stretch receptor neuron of the crayfish by gadolinium. Acta Physiol Scand, 143, 21-6.
- Sznajder, J.I., Fraiman, A., Hall, J.B., Sanders, W., Schmidt, G., Crawford, G., Nahum, A., Factor, P. & Wood, L.D. (1989). Increased hydrogen peroxide in the expired breath of patients with acute hypoxemic respiratory failure. *Chest*, **96**, 606-12.
- Tamaoki, J., Chiyotani, A., Kondo, M. & Konno, K. (1995a). Role of NO generation in beta-adrenoceptor-mediated stimulation of rabbit airway ciliary motility. Am J Physiol, 268, C1342-7.
- Tamaoki, J., Kondo, M., Takemura, H., Chiyotani, A., Yamawaki, I. & Konno, K. (1995b). Cyclic adenosine monophosphate-mediated release of nitric oxide from canine cultured tracheal epithelium. Am J Respir Crit Care Med, 152, 1325-30.
- Taylor, D.A., McGrath, J.L., O'Connor, B.J. & Barnes, P.J. (1998a). Allergen-induced early and late asthmatic responses are not affected by inhibition of endogenous nitric oxide. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*, **158**, 99-106.
- Taylor, D.A., McGrath, J.L., Orr, L.M., Barnes, P.J. & O'Connor, B.J. (1998b). Effect of endogenous nitric oxide inhibition on airway responsiveness to histamine and adenosine-5'-monophosphate in asthma. *Thorax*, 53, 483-9.
- Taylor-Robinson, A.W., Liew, F.Y., Severn, A., Xu, D., McSorley, S.J., Garside, P., Padron, J. & Phillips, R.S. (1994). Regulation of the immune response by nitric oxide differentially produced by T helper type 1 and T helper type 2 cells. *Eur J Immunol*, 24, 980-4.
- ten Hacken, N.H., van der Vaart, H., van der Mark, T.W., Koeter, G.H. & Postma, D.S. (1998). Exhaled nitric oxide is higher both at day and night in subjects with nocturnal asthma. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*, **158**, 902-7.
- ten Hacken, N.H.T., Meijer, R.J., Kerstjens, H.A.M., van der Mark, T.W. & Postma, D.S. (1996). Expired nitric oxide in stable asthmatic patients does not relate to parameters of disease severity. *Eur Respir J*, **9**, 416S.
- Teranishi, R., Mon, T.R., Robinson, A.B., Cary, P. & Pauling, L. (1972). Gas chromatography of volatiles from breath and urine. *Analytical Chemistry*, 44, 18-20.
- Therminarias, A., Flore, P., Favre-Juvin, A., Oddou, M.F., Delaire, M. & Grimbert, F. (1998a). Air contamination with nitric oxide: effect on exhaled nitric oxide response. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*, **157**, 791-5.
- Therminarias, A., Oddou, M.F., Favre-Juvin, A., Flore, P. & Delaire, M. (1998b). Bronchial obstruction and exhaled nitric oxide response during exercise in cold air. *Eur Respir J*, 12, 1040-5.
- Trolin, G., Anden, T. & Hedenstierna, G. (1994). Nitric oxide (NO) in expired air at rest and during exercise. Acta Physiol Scand, 151, 159-63.
- Troncy, E., Francoeur, M. & Blaise, G. (1997). Inhaled nitric oxide: clinical applications, indications, and toxicology. *Can J Anaesth*, **44**, 973-88.
- Tsoukias, N.M., Tannous, Z., Wilson, A.F. & George, S.C. (1998). Single-exhalation profiles of NO and CO2 in humans: effect of dynamically changing flow rate. *J Appl Physiol*, **85**, 642-52.
- Tsujino, I., Miyamoto, K., Nishimura, M., Shinano, H., Makita, H., Saito, S., Nakano, T. & Kawakami, Y. (1996). Production of nitric oxide (NO) in intrathoracic airways of normal humans. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*, **154**, 1370-4.
- Tuder, R.M., Flook, B.E. & Voelkel, N.F. (1995). Increased gene expression for VEGF and the VEGF receptors KDR/Flk and Flt in lungs exposed to acute or to chronic hypoxia. Modulation of gene expression by nitric oxide. J Clin Invest, 95, 1798-807.
- van der Mark, T.W., Kort, E., Meijer, R.J., Postma, D.S. & Koeter, G.H. (1997). Water vapour and carbon dioxide decrease nitric oxide readings. *Eur Respir J*, **10**, 2120-3.
- Vara, E., Arias-Diaz, J., Garcia, C., Hernandez, J. & Balibrea, J.L. (1995). Both prostaglandin E2 and nitric oxide sequentially mediate the tumor necrosis factor alpha-induced inhibition of surfactant synthesis by human type II pneumocytes. *Arch Surg.*, 130, 1279-85; discussion 1286.
- Vignola, A.M., Chanez, P., Campbell, A.M., Souques, F., Lebel, B., Enander, I. & Bousquet, J. (1998). Airway inflammation in mild intermittent and in persistent asthma. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*, **157**, 403-9.
- Viscardi, R.M., Hasday, J.D., Gumpper, K.F., Taciak, V., Campbell, A.B. & Palmer, T.W. (1997). Cromolyn sodium prophylaxis inhibits pulmonary proinflammatory cytokines in infants at high risk for bronchopulmonary dysplasia. Am J Respir Crit Care Med, 156, 1523-9.

- Wang, Y., Newton, D.C. & Marsden, P.A. (1999). Neuronal NOS: gene structure, mRNA diversity, and functional relevance. *Crit Rev Neurobiol*, 13, 21-43.
- Warner, J.O. & Naspitz, C.K. (1998). Third International Pediatric Consensus statement on the management of childhood asthma. International Pediatric Asthma Consensus Group. *Pediatr Pulmonol*, 25, 1-17.
- Warner, R.L., Paine, R., 3rd, Christensen, P.J., Marletta, M.A., Richards, M.K., Wilcoxen, S.E. & Ward, P.A. (1995). Lung sources and cytokine requirements for in vivo expression of inducible nitric oxide synthase. Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol, 12, 649-61.
- Wei, X.Q., Charles, I.G., Smith, A., Ure, J., Feng, G.J., Huang, F.P., Xu, D., Muller, W., Moncada, S. & Liew, F.Y. (1995). Altered immune responses in mice lacking inducible nitric oxide synthase. *Nature*, **375**, 408-11.
- Weitz, Z.W., Birnbaum, A.J., Sobotka, P.A., Zarling, E.J. & Skosey, J.L. (1991). High breath pentane concentrations during acute myocardial infarction. *Lancet*, 337, 933-5.
- Weitzberg, E. & Lundberg, J.O. (1998). Nonenzymatic nitric oxide production in humans. Nitric Oxide, 2, 1-7.
- Willis, R.A., Nussler, A.K., Fries, K.M., Geller, D.A. & Phipps, R.P. (1994). Induction of nitric oxide synthase in subsets of murine pulmonary fibroblasts: effect on fibroblast interleukin-6 production. *Clin Immunol Immunopathol*, 71, 231-9.
- Winklhofer-Roob, B.M. (1994). Oxygen free radicals and antioxidants in cystic fibrosis: the concept of an oxidantantioxidant imbalance. Acta Paediatr Suppl, 83, 49-57.
- Winterbourn, C.C. (1996). Free radicals, oxidants and antioxidants. In *Pediatrics & perinatology. The scientific basis.* ed. Gluckman, P.D. & Heyman, M.A. pp. 168-175. London: Arnold.
- Wirtz, H.R. & Dobbs, L.G. (1990). Calcium mobilization and exocytosis after one mechanical stretch of lung epithelial cells. *Science*, 250, 1266-9.
- Wolf, G., Anderhuber, W. & Kuhn, F. (1993). Development of the paranasal sinuses in children: implications for paranasal sinus surgery. *Annals of Otology, Rhinology & Laryngology*, **102**, 705-11.
- Worlitzsch, D., Herberth, G., Ulrich, M. & Doring, G. (1998). Catalase, myeloperoxidase and hydrogen peroxide in cystic fibrosis. *Eur Respir J*, 11, 377-83.
- Xu, W., Charles, I.G., Liu, L., Koni, P.A., Moncada, S. & Emson, P. (1995). Molecular genetic analysis of the duplication of human inducible nitric oxide synthase (NOS2) sequences. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun*, 212, 466-72.
- Xue, C., Botkin, S.J. & Johns, R.A. (1996). Localization of endothelial NOS at the basal microtubule membrane in ciliated epithelium of rat lung. *J Histochem Cytochem*, **44**, 463-71.
- Yamaya, M., Sekizawa, K., Ishizuka, S., Monma, M., Mizuta, K. & Sasaki, H. (1998). Increased carbon monoxide in exhaled air of subjects with upper respiratory tract infections. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*, **158**, 311-4.
- Yang, X.C. & Sachs, F. (1993). Mechanically sensitive, nonselective cation channels. *Exs*, **66**, 79-92.
- Yates, D.H., Kharitonov, S.A. & Barnes, P.J. (1997). Effect of short- and long-acting inhaled beta2-agonists on exhaled nitric oxide in asthmatic patients. *Eur Respir J*, **10**, 1483-8.
- Yates, D.H., Kharitonov, S.A., Robbins, R.A., Thomas, P.S. & Barnes, P.J. (1996). The effect of alcohol ingestion on exhaled nitric oxide. *Eur Respir J*, **9**, 1130-3.
- Yoshihara, S., Nadel, J.A., Figini, M., Emanueli, C., Pradelles, P. & Geppetti, P. (1998). Endogenous nitric oxide inhibits bronchoconstriction induced by cold- air inhalation in guinea pigs: role of kinins. Am J Respir Crit Care Med, 157, 547-52.
- Yu, X.Q., Feet, B.A., Moen, A., Curstedt, T. & Saugstad, O.D. (1997). Nitric oxide contributes to surfactant-induced vasodilation in surfactant-depleted newborn piglets. *Pediatr Res*, **42**, 151-6.
- Zafiriou, O.C. & McFarland, M. (1980). Determination of trace levels of nitric oxide in aqueous solution. *Analyt Chem*, **52**, 1662-1667.
- Zayasu, K., Sekizawa, K., Okinaga, S., Yamaya, M., Ohrui, T. & Sasaki, H. (1997). Increased carbon monoxide in exhaled air of asthmatic patients. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*, **156**, 1140-3.
- Zetterquist, W., Pedroletti, C., Lundberg, J.O. & Alving, K. (1999). Salivary contribution to exhaled nitric oxide. Eur Respir J, 13, 327-33.
- Zetterquist, W., Pedroletti, C., Lundberg, J.O.N. & Alving, K. (1998). Nitric oxide in exhaled air: contribution from the saliva. *Eur Respir J*, **12**, 393S-394S.
- Zinreich, S.J., Kennedy, D.W., Kumar, A.J., Rosenbaum, A.E., Arrington, J.A. & Johns, M.E. (1988). MR imaging of normal nasal cycle: comparison with sinus pathology. *J Comput Assist Tomogr*, **12**, 1014-9.

9. APPENDIX (PAPERS I – V)